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P R O C E E D I N G S1

9:00 a.m.2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Please be seated.3

Welcome and good morning.  We're here4

today in the matter of Honeywell International,5

Incorporated.6

I'm Judge Ryerson.  On my right is Judge7

Hawkens.  On my left is Judge Abramson.8

And may we have the appearances of9

counsel, starting with Honeywell?10

MR. SMITH:  Yes.  Good morning.  My name11

is Tyson Smith.  I'm counsel for Honeywell.12

I have with me David Repka and Rachel13

Miras-Wilson.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Welcome.15

And for the NRC Staff?16

MR. CLARK:  Good morning.  My name is17

Michael Clark.  With me are Patricia Jehle and Emily18

Monteith.19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Good morning.20

Well, we're here today on a hearing under21

10 CFR Subpart L concerning Honeywell's request for an22

exemption from certain NRC regulations.  Honeywell23

wishes to use an alternate method to show that there24

will be satisfactory funding for the eventual cost of25
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decommissioning an uranium conversion facility that1

Honeywell owns in Metropolis, Illinois.  And the NRC2

Staff previously denied Honeywell's request, most3

recently on April 25 of this year.4

Because this is a Subpart L hearing, what5

takes place in this courtroom today is really the tip6

of the iceberg in terms of the proceeding.  Through7

the electronic hearing docket the parties have already8

submitted a sworn written pre-filed testimony from9

five witnesses, sworn rebuttal testimony from seven10

witnesses and well over a 100 exhibits.11

The Board has read and studied those12

materials. We will continue to study those materials13

and they really constitute most of the evidence that14

we will use in deciding this case.15

The main purpose of today's proceeding is16

to give the Board Members an opportunity to question17

in person any of these witnesses that we would like18

to; witnesses who have already submitted sworn19

testimony to the Board.20

So don't be alarmed if the Board has few21

or perhaps no questions for a particular witness or if22

we seem to have more questions for witnesses on one23

side then the other.  The Board has not decided the24

case at this point, and that does not mean that we25
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favor one side or the other at this point. It simply1

means that the testimony of a particular witness has2

raised some questions that we would like to ask, and3

it doesn't mean anything more than that.4

Let's begin with logistics today.  We'll5

try to take a break approximately eery hour or a6

little over a year, and then break for lunch at 12:007

or 12:30, unless it appears that we can finish by8

lunch in which case we might go as late as perhaps9

1:00 if it's clear we could finish by then.10

In accordance with the parties' previous11

agreement, we're going to admit into evidence all of12

the exhibits, including the sworn written testimony13

that either party has submitted thus far.  Now, this14

doesn't mean that the parties agree that all these15

exhibits are persuasive or even relevant.  The parties16

reserve all their rights to argue exactly to the17

contrary.  And nor, for that matter, does it mean that18

the Board agrees that all of the testimony would be19

relevant.  Some statements exist in some of the20

testimony I think they're in the nature of, frankly,21

legal conclusions by some non-lawyer fact witnesses.22

But what it means is that we're not going to quibble23

over any of that now docket-by=docket for purposes of24

admitting the exhibits.25
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So, that said, we're going to admit the1

following exhibits that have been previously submitted2

to the electronic hearing docket.3

First on the Honeywell side, HNY-1 through4

HNY-64 inclusive.  And that I note that HNY-355

consists of eight parts, which is 35A through 35H6

inclusive.  7

(Whereupon, Honeywell Exhibits HNY-18

through HNY-53 previously identified was9

received into the record).10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON: 11

And on the NRC side, we're going to admit NRC-112

through NRC-61 inclusive.  And I note that NRCR-2 is13

a revised exhibit that replaces NRC-2.14

(Whereupon, NRC Exhibits NRC-1 through15

NRC-51 and NRCR-2 previously identified16

was received into the record).17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON: 18

And finally, the NRC Staff submitted in19

the electronic hearing docket on November 21 a20

transmittal sheet and five affidavits for the various21

NRC witnesses.  And we're admitting those collectively22

together as NRC Exhibit-62.23

(Whereupon, NRC Staff Exhibit NRC-6224

previously identified was received into25
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the record).1

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Any questions or2

objections at this point from counsel?  If not, those3

exhibits are all admitted.4

We'll proceed with opening statements less5

then ten minutes per side.  Board Members will try6

not to ask questions during those statements.  If we7

have questions at this stage, and we may not, we'll8

try to ask them at the end of the opening statements.9

We will call then the witness panels in10

turn, starting with the Honeywell witnesses and then11

the Staff witnesses.  12

And I want to alert you that we will13

permit counsel at the end of all the testimony if you14

want to, to submit additional proposed questions for15

the Board Members to ask of any witness.  Now you've16

already done that, the counsel have already done that17

before this proceeding began, submitted extensive18

proposed questions and we've considered those.  And we19

will ask those to the extent we feel appropriate in20

the course of our questions today.  But if something21

comes up that you feel, that counsel feel needs to be22

addressed to a witness at this stage or should be23

addressed to a witness at this stage, submit them to24

our Law Clerk Ms. Stoddard over here.  Handwritten is25
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okay. Should be legible if it's going to be1

handwritten.  And we will consider asking those2

questions of any witness at this point.3

Again, I would urge you to consider if you4

want to submit questions of that nature, that most of5

the testimony is already in the record. It's pre-6

filed, we have that. If you feel that a particular7

point you would like to make is already adequately8

supported by other parts of the record, you can always9

include those statements, those points in your10

proposed findings of fact or conclusions of the law,11

and you don't necessarily have to try to get us to ask12

the same question today.  So that's an option as well.13

But we will give you that opportunity.14

Yes.  And, obviously, if you've already15

asked a question in writing in the questions that were16

submitted, there's no need to repeat any of those at17

this point.18

At this point, do my fellow Judges have19

any comments? Judge Hawkens?  Judge Abramson?20

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, for those of you21

who know me, I allowed for five minutes, not ten.  So22

when you say less than ten, we really meant less than23

ten.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you, Judge25
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Abramson.1

All right.  So we will begin with the2

opening statements.  First for Honeywell, Mr. Smith,3

are you speaking?4

MR. SMITH:  That's correct, yes.  Good5

morning.  And I will try to be brief.6

Honeywell is required to maintain7

decommissioning financial assurance for its Metropolis8

Works Facility.  Honeywell filed an application for an9

exemption from just one of the criteria that it must10

meet in order to use a self-guarantee.  If approved,11

Honeywell would be permitted to include the intangible12

asset of goodwill in performing one of the financial13

tests in Part 30.  The other self-guarantee criteria14

under the current rule continue to apply.15

As you mentioned, Honeywell first16

requested and was granted permission to include17

goodwill back in 2007.  The NRC authorized Honeywell18

to include the goodwill in 2008.  However, in 2009 the19

NRC initially rejected that request.  Honeywell20

appealed the decision to the D.C. Circuit, which found21

in favor of Honeywell and reversed that decision and22

remanded the application to the NRC Staff for further23

consideration of the issues.  Undermanned, the Staff24

again denied the request, and that denial is the25
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subject of this hearing.1

Although the request was filed in 2009,2

but even though Honeywell's been required to obtain a3

costly surety bond while pursuing its judicial and now4

its administrative remedies, the NRC as an agency has5

not yet issued a decision on the exemption request.6

The NRC and the Licensing Board have before them a7

live exemption request.8

As a result, the scope of this hearing is9

not somehow limited, as the Staff suggests, by the10

Court's remand.  Honeywell is entitled to dispute all11

of the reasons given by the Staff in this12

administrative process.  Those reasons should not13

escape a searching review by this panel.  That the14

very nature of a hearing when the application was15

first considered by the Staff.  The Licensing Board16

does not exist here as an appellant court.  It is an17

independent agency organization charged with the18

responsibility to give the still pending application19

a de novo review.  This should not be, as suggested by20

the Staff, some sort of academic retrospective on21

whether the Staff made a reasonable decision back in22

2009.23

Simply put, a fair hearing requires24

consideration of all the evidence available to the25
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agency today and that includes the most recent1

information available, not some artificial snapshot of2

the past.3

As you read in Honeywell's pre-filed4

testimony and statements of position, Honeywell's5

request is supported by information on Honeywell's6

robust financial condition as well as objective data7

and detailed analyses regarding the low risk of8

default for A-rated companies.  For example:9

Honeywell's a diversified company with10

annual sales of more than $36 billion;11

Honeywell's had an A-bond credit rating12

for 17 straight years;13

Honeywell has a net worth of more than $1014

billion compared to Metropolis decommissioning15

liability of only $186 million.16

This information, as well as other17

testimony, plainly supports a showing that Honeywell18

has satisfied the criteria applied by the NRC in19

reviewing the request; that is the ability to pay in20

normal circumstances and in times of financial21

distress.22

In contrast, the reasons given by the23

Staff do not withstand scrutiny.  When Honeywell24

provided facts and objective, both recent and25
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historical, that is directly applicable to Honeywell's1

circumstances, the Staff has only presented2

subjective, nonspecific rationales and over3

generalized conclusions.  The Staff's position is not4

based on sound financial analysis.5

For example:  The Staff cited a number of6

companies to supposedly show the unreliability of bond7

ratings.  However, the companies that like Honeywell8

are outside the financial services sector were all,9

unlike Honeywell, speculative or junk rated companies10

long before the fall.  As I mentioned, Honeywell is an11

A-rated company.  And again, although the Staff12

assumes a near instantaneous default, in fact13

Honeywell must repeat the financial test annually and14

the likelihood of a default for an A-rated company15

within one year is 0.08 percent.16

Even if we accept the Staff's unsupported17

views on the relative illiquidity of intangible18

assets, Honeywell wouldn't have to sell intangible19

assets to provide decommissioning funding.  Honeywell20

has more than $24 billion in tangible assets that21

would be available.22

Instead of taking a fresh, objective23

assessment of the information them on remind, the24

Staff seems intent on denying the request despite all25
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evidence to the contrary.  Perhaps, therefore, it's1

not surprising that Staff's reasons have shifted over2

time from the original denial in 2009 to the reasons3

given in April 2011 letter, to the reasons that we're4

hearing about for the first time as part of this5

proceeding.  None of these reasons make sense as6

applied to Honeywell's particular financial7

circumstances which, if anything, have improved over8

that period of time.  Ultimately, we believe that it's9

hard to argue with facts and with data, which is what10

we have consistently provided here.  The Staff is not11

going to be able to just pencil-whip this one away.12

As you'll hear through our testimony and13

exhibits, Honeywell has met its burden of showing that14

the exemption and the amendment should be issued, and15

the criteria have been satisfied by a preponderance of16

the evidence.  Strict compliance with this regulations17

is not necessary to achieve the underlying purpose.18

The alternate financial tests or alternate method19

that's been proposed by Honeywell provides strong20

assurance that decommissioning funds will be available21

when needed.  As a result, the NRC Staff's decision22

should be reversed and the Licensing Board should23

direct the Staff to issue the amendment and the24

exemption. 25
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Thank you.1

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Smith.2

I have one question at this point just to3

clarify.  Honeywell's position is that this Board4

reviews the request for an exemption de novo, correct?5

MR. SMITH:  Yes, sir.6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And what that means is7

that we afford no weight whatsoever to the Staff's8

April 25 decision, is that correct?9

MR. SMITH:  Correct.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  11

MR. SMITH:  You're going to be reviewing12

all the evidence and testimony and making your13

determination as to whether the criteria have been14

satisfied for issuance of an amendment and an15

exemption.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And so this Board will17

make in your view, should make a decision essentially18

from scratch based upon the evidence that has been19

submitted in this proceeding by Honeywell or by the20

Staff?21

MR. SMITH:  That's correct, yes.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.23

Judge Hawkens, any questions?24

JUDGE HAWKENS:  I'm curious why originally25
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when the exemption request was denied, the challenge1

didn't come to the Board, it went directly to the D.C.2

Circuit as opposed to now when it's been denied the3

second time and it's coming before us?4

MR. SMITH:  Certainly.  The first time5

there was no opportunity for -- we didn't realize6

there was -- well, there was no opportunity given for7

a hearing request and we were entitled to go directly8

to the D.C. Circuit, which we did.  At the D.C.9

Circuit, the NRC Staff argued that we should have10

requested a hearing before the Board. The D.C. Circuit11

disagreed, they said we didn't have to actually do12

that.  And so on the second denial we decided to avail13

ourselves of that opportunity and pursue our14

administrative remedies, which is what we've done15

here.16

JUDGE HAWKENS:  All right.  One additional17

question.  You say the 2009 exemption request is live.18

If we were to rule in your favor, what remedy other19

than having a statement saying "Sorry.  You should20

have had it," what remedy is there for you?21

MR. SMITH:  The exemption request was not22

necessarily limited to a one year period.  That was23

what the Staff had initially granted it because they24

were reviewing the Decommissioning Funding Rule.25
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There's no requirement in the regulation that it be1

limited to one year.  And so what we would be looking2

for is an exemption, really, in perpetuity going3

forward allowing us to use this test.4

At a minimum, a one year exemption from5

the date of issuance would make sense.6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I'm sorry.  The date of7

issuance being?8

MR. SMITH:  The decision of the Board in9

favor of Honeywell.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Is there a document in11

the record that reflects Honeywell's request for an12

extension beyond May 2010?13

MR. SMITH:  Not other then as part of this14

administrative hearing.15

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Is there something in the16

record of this hearing other than what you've just17

said?18

MR. SMITH:   Yes.  We've requested this in19

our statements of position and we actually have20

pending before the NRC Staff that's not part of this21

record, a request to reinstitute to self-guarantee22

while this proceeding is going on, and they have yet23

to act on that.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  But that's not part of25
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the record in front of this Board?1

MR. SMITH:  Correct.2

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Did you say you did not3

originally ask the Staff for an exemption beyond one4

year?5

MR. SMITH:  Correct.  Our initial6

exemption request back in 2007 we came to the Staff7

and proposed this.  And we submitted an exemption8

request that was initially open ended.  The Staff9

limited that to one year and they did so because there10

was a decommissioning rulemaking that was going to be11

coming up; so they limited it to one year to allow12

consideration of that.  As part of that rulemaking,13

the Staff actually agreed to allow all licensees to14

include all intangible assets, not just goodwill as15

Honeywell had proposed, in the financial test.  16

So we sought again in 2008 another17

exemption, again limited to one year by the NRC Staff18

because they wanted to consider the ongoing19

rulemaking.20

In 2009 our request was for one year21

because that is what the Staff had asked us to do, but22

that is not limited by any rule or regulation, and23

certainly the Agency has discretion to issue that24

exemption for as long as it sees fit.  And we think25
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that should be issued in perpetuity or, at a minimum,1

for another one year period from a decision that the2

criteria have been met.  I mean, otherwise you know3

this would just be an academic exercise; that at the4

very point of this is to get the exemption request5

going forward.  That is why we're here and why we're6

presenting this.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  What, Mr. Smith, did8

the D.C. Circuit remand?9

MR. SMITH:  They remanded the entire10

exemption request.  They said the Agency's reasons11

were insufficient to support their decision and they12

remanded once again, pending requests to the Agency13

for further consideration or further proceedings.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  But the D.C. Circuit15

said it remanded the 2009 request, did it not use that16

phrase?17

MR. SMITH:  Correct, and that's the same18

request that we're adjudicating here again in this19

proceeding.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  But that request as21

submitted on April 1, 2009 I think, was for the later22

of either the effective date of the new regulation or23

something in May 2010.  Where is the document before24

this Board where Honeywell asks for an extension25
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beyond May 2010?1

MR. SMITH:  Well, stepping back for one2

moment.  The entire request is still pending before3

the Agency, so the Agency itself has yet to rule on4

the request.  So the fact that the deadlines proposed5

in the exemption have been superseded by events is not6

an issue of Honeywell's making, this is a function of7

the Staff having not yet completed its review of the8

exemption, and that includes the fact that it was9

remanded by the D.C. Circuit and it's now under10

consideration by this Board.11

So the Agency as a whole has not yet made12

its decision on the exemption request.  Through its13

delays and its -- this a dilemma of the Staff's own14

making because it has been unable to complete its15

review, it's been superseded, the deadlines have been16

passed in time.  So we don't believe that it's17

necessary for us to have a specific request because18

the Board and the Agency has the power to grant it19

indefinitely or for a minimum of one year period that20

we asked for, or perhaps to the effective date of the21

decommissioning rule, which is in December of next22

year.  I think all of those would remain -- that23

aspect of the original request would remain valid.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Any other25
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questions from my fellow Judges?  Judge Hawkens at1

this stage?  Judge Abramson?2

For the NRC Staff, Mr. Clark, will you be3

giving the opening?4

MR. CLARK:  I will.  And thank you, Your5

Honor.6

First, I'd like to say that the Staff7

looks forward to testifying today in the hopes that it8

can provide some additional information to help the9

Board in reaching a decision.10

Next, I'd like to address an issue the11

Board just raised, and that's the scope of the issue12

before the Board.  The issue isn't whether Honeywell13

can get a current exemption from NRC requirements,14

rather the issue is limited to the one year period15

between May 2009 and May 2010.16

Hoping a picture is worth a few words,17

could I bring up Exhibit Honeywell-6 at page 2,18

please.  This should make clear that Honeywell applied19

for a time limited exemption, an exemption no later20

than May 11, 2010.  And Honeywell never submitted any21

additional application for an exemption and the Staff22

never reviewed any such request.  Accordingly, the23

issue before the Board is limited to that one year24

period.25
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Now when the Staff granted exemptions in1

2007 and 2008, one issue it considered was Honeywell's2

ability to pay decommissioning costs for any kind of3

financial distress.  For those years the Staff found4

that Honeywell's bond rating combined with its5

goodwill provided sufficient assurance in that area.6

In 2009, that was no longer the case.7

There were several significant changes that weighed8

heavily against granting a third exemption. 9

One change was in the global economy.  The10

global economy took a sharp downward turn.11

Firstly, the Staff granted the second12

exemption request in August 2008.  The very next13

month, September 2008 there was a sharp global14

financial downturn.  Now the Staff has submitted a15

number of exhibits describing the downturn, and these16

exhibits made clear that the effects of the downturn17

continued throughout 2009 when the Staff was reviewing18

the third exemption request.19

I'm referring generally to Exhibits NRC-2520

through NRC-44.  No need to bring any of those up.21

And as the Board can see, there were a lot22

of concerns and a great deal of economic uncertainty.23

One specific area of concern was the24

reliability of bond ratings.  These concerns arose25
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because during the financial crises a number of1

company's bond ratings didn't reflect their weakened2

financial position.  As a result, there were many3

unexpected defaults during that period.4

Now, the Staff wasn't the only one raising5

these concerns.  In fact, numerous other agencies and6

organizations were highly concerned about the7

reliability of bond ratings.  If I could please bring8

up Exhibit NRC-44.  This is a World Bank report from9

October 2009, and that was just two months before the10

Staff initially denied Honeywell's exemption request.11

At the very beginning it states "In the12

United States and Europe faulty credit ratings and13

flawed rating processes are widely perceived as being14

among the key contributors to the global financial15

crises."  Based in part on those concerns, the Staff16

sought additional information from Honeywell.17

Honeywell submitted additional information in October18

2009, and at that time Honeywell argued that despite19

the financial crises companies with high bond ratings20

like its own, continues to have low rates of default.21

That's an argument Honeywell repeats in this22

proceeding.  The Staff had several concerns with that23

argument.24

First, an unexpected default was only one25
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type of unreliability in bond ratings.  The Appendix's1

financial test requires that a licensee have a bond2

rating of A or higher.  A triple B rating isn't good3

enough.4

The data that Honeywell submitted said5

nothing about how many companies were rated A or6

higher, when in fact they should have been rated7

triple B or lower.  The Staff was concerned that that8

type of unreliability, not merely with defaults.9

Second, there was in fact an increase in10

defaults for even investment grade bonds in 2008 and11

2009.  For Standard and Poors, the number of12

investment grade defaults was 25; that's the same13

number for Moody's, 25 investment grade defaults in14

2008 and 2009 combined for Moody's.  That compared to15

an average of less than one default over the six year16

period prior to 2008.17

Another significant change in 2009 was18

Honeywell's continued decline in tangible net worth.19

As the Board knows, the first part of the Appendix C20

financial test requires that a licensee's tangible net21

worth be at least ten times its decommissioning cost22

estimate.  Honeywell couldn't meet that part of the23

test, which is why it sought an exemption.  24

If I could please bring out Exhibit NRC-2025
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and I'd focus the Board's attention on the far right1

column, the blue column.  This shows that when the2

Staff granted Honeywell an exemption 2007, the ratio3

of change from net worth to decommissioning costs was4

7.9-to-1.  This dropped to a negative 6½-to-1 in 20085

and all the way down to negative 34-to-1 in 2009.6

What this meant in practical terms was that for 20097

Honeywell would have needed to use significantly more8

goodwill to meet the conditions of its prior9

exemptions.10

If I could please turn to Exhibit NRC-21.11

This shows that in 2009, Honeywell would have needed12

$6.8 billion in goodwill just to meet the conditions13

of its prior exemption.  This compared to about half14

that amount, 3.7 billion in 2008 and much less in15

2007.16

Now this was a concern because goodwill is17

a relatively illiquid asset.  What this means is that18

compared to tangible assets, it can take longer for a19

company to convert the goodwill into cash.  This in20

turn could lead to delays in obtaining decommissioning21

funding and delays in decommissioning itself.22

Goodwill is a relatively illiquid asset because a23

company can't sell goodwill outright.  Instead, the24

company would have to sell the business or business25
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line associated with the goodwill.  Selling the1

business or business line can, obviously, take time,2

it can involve steps such as analyses of business3

plans by the acquiring company, execution of4

contracts, analyses of other aspects of the business.5

In short, a lot of steps that aren't involved in the6

sale of tangible assets.7

Another difference is that if a company8

like Honeywell needed to generate cash quickly, it9

might be able to use tangible assets like buildings or10

equipment as collateral for a loan.  Goodwill can't be11

used that same way.  12

In addition to increased liquidity13

concerns, in 2009 the Staff had heightened concern14

over goodwill impairment.  In 2009 Honeywell wasn't15

only looking to use much more goodwill to meet the16

Appendix C test, it would have needed to use a much17

higher percentage of its total goodwill to meet the18

conditions of its prior exemption.  In fact, please19

bring up Exhibit NRC-22.20

This shows in 2009, Honeywell would have21

needed 67 percent of its total goodwill just to meet22

the conditions of its prior exemption.  This compared23

to 40 percent in 2008 and only seven percent in 2007.24

This increased the chance that if Honeywell25
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experienced goodwill impairment that was not promptly1

recognized, it could fall out of compliance with the2

conditions of the exemption without the NRC, or even3

Honeywell itself becoming aware of the noncompliance.4

And the Staff was also concerned about5

goodwill impairment in 2009 because there were reports6

that during the financial crises many companies were7

having a great deal of difficulty assigning value to8

goodwill.  9

If I could bring up Exhibit NRC-40,10

please.  This is a KPMG report from June 2009, Total11

of Goodwill Impairment in 2009.  And I apologize for12

the small text, but I'll read from about halfway down,13

And KPMG explains that goodwill evaluation is not an14

exact science and that it has never been more15

difficult than it is now to ascribe value to an16

entity.17

In brief, for 2009 the Staff had increased18

concerns over both goodwill liquidity and goodwill19

impairment. 20

That's an overview of the factors that21

caused the Staff to deny the exemption.22

That's all I have for now.23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Mr. Clark, did the Staff24

look at the company's indentures or other credit25
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issues to see if goodwill was part of the collateral1

for any of its loans or any of its indentures?2

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, I don't have an3

immediate answer to your question. I can check with4

the Staff.5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  We'll ask the Treasurer.6

Thank you.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Mr. Clark, I take it8

it's fair to say that Honeywell does not agree with9

your assessment that goodwill is necessarily less10

liquid than other assets?11

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, that's correct.12

However, this finding should not be a controversial13

finding.  It was a finding made by the EPA back in14

1982.  It was a finding incorporated in the NRC's own15

self-guarantee test which the NRC adopted in 1993.16

This is a finding that's supported by textbooks that17

address goodwill. It's also a finding that Honeywell,18

their statement, they've stated in their replying19

testimony that many of their tangible assets aren't as20

liquid as, I guess, the NRC had assumed they were.21

That doesn't sound like an argument in favor of22

goodwill liquidity.  It seems --23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  A  two-edged sword you24

would say.25
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MR. CLARK:  Exactly.1

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Hawkens, any2

questions?3

JUDGE HAWKENS:  No.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Abramson?5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  No.6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  Well, let's7

begin with the witnesses then, with the Honeywell8

witnesses. If you'd kindly take a seat and we'll swear9

you in.10

If you'd just raise your right hands,11

please.12

Whereupon,13

JOHN TUS14

BRUCE DEN UYL15

were called by the Panel as witnesses for Honeywell16

International, Inc., and, having been first duly17

sworn, assumed the witness stand and testified as18

follows:19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Would you state,20

please, your respective names so we have you21

straight--22

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And positions.23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  --and positions?24

MR. TUS:  Yes.  My name is John Tus.  I'm25
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the Corporate Treasurer of Honeywell.1

MR. DEN UYL:  My name is Bruce Den Uyl.2

I'm the Managing Director of AlixPartners.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Well, I'll probably4

begin with our questions here. Mr. Tus, and I think5

I'll focus primarily on you at this point.  I think6

the Judges are all free to ask questions in any manner7

we wish. Sometimes Judges prefer to ask a panel and8

see who wants to answer, and other times we prefer to9

put a question to an individual.  And I'll start by10

putting them to an individual, and putting them to you11

in the first instance.12

So if you can't answer a question, let me13

know and I'll either try to Mr. Den Uyl or just go on.14

The first question, and this is very basic15

and, like, some of my colleagues here are more16

experienced than I am in financial matters.  But this17

concept of tangible net worth; my understanding and if18

you could confirm that this is correct, is that a19

negative tangible net worth occurs or results from20

buying other businesses at prices that exceed the21

value of their tangible assets.  Is that basically the22

concept?23

MR. TUS:  There are two classes of24

intangible assets that go on the books from an25
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accounting perspective.  There are identifiable1

intangibles.  For example, all the intangibles that2

are on our books come from acquiring other companies.3

And when we acquire other companies, we're forced4

under generally accepted accounting principles to5

reflect the value of all their assets at fair value.6

So there are certain tangible assets. If we buy a7

company that has cash, we put that on as cash, fair8

value which is the dollar value of cash.  If we buy a9

building, we'll put the building on an appraised10

value.  But in many instances companies have built11

businesses based upon technology so they'll have12

patents, they'll have trademarks.13

So, for example if I acquire if I acquire14

Coca-Cola, one of the reasons why I'm acquiring Cola-15

Cola isn't because I want their plants or I want their16

equipment to bottle the soft drank, it's because of17

the brand, the technology that goes into the18

formulation that is Coca-Cola.19

And so there's really two categories of20

intangibles that are on the books. One is the21

identifiable intangibles, which are the patents, the22

trademarks, those technologies that go into the23

business.  And then there's what's referred to as24

goodwill.  And what goodwill really is is the amount25
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in excess of the identifiable tangible and intangible1

values  that I'm buying that says "You know, this is2

a great business.  I think I can run it better than3

the existing management team and there's a lot of4

synergies with my business."  I may own Pepsi and I'm5

buying Coke, so I think by aggregating the soft drink6

industry in America I get added premiums and value.7

So when I guy the company, that value that I'm paying8

is ascribed to goodwill.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And now you have a10

Sherman Act problem in that instance.  Other than11

that, I see --12

MR. TUS:  Exactly. You're absolutely13

correct. 14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And how do you assign15

numerical values to those to put in your 10-Qs and16

annual reports, et cetera?17

MR. TUS:  Very easily.  Whenever we buy a18

business, what we do is we say:  "What's the cash flow19

that this business can generate?"  You know, the value20

of any asset in this economy is based upon three21

things:  The amount; the timing, and; the certainty of22

the future cash flows that it generates.23

For example, when you go and buy a bond,24

the bond will have an interest rate.  And that25
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interest rate is driven off the risk that you perceive1

in the underlying credit.  2

When we buy a business what we do is we3

look at the cash flows, we say what's the cash flows4

of the base business, how do we perceive them to grow,5

what are some of the synergies that we can get out of6

buying that business?  For example, we may be able to7

consolidate some plants.  We may be able to use our8

sales force to run their products through. so increase9

the expansion there.   We look at the incremental cash10

flows that come out of that and then we discount those11

cash flows using an interest rate, which is basically12

our weighted average cost of capital, so nine percent?13

That then is the aggregate value that we're willing to14

pay for the business.  Then it becomes a matter of15

allocating it based upon appraisals and fair values16

for the individual assets that we're buying.  The17

residual that's left over, automatically just goes to18

goodwill.19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So you do a series of20

projections of what you expect you can create for21

revenues from this company based on you're going to22

combine that company with your current other asset?23

MR. TUS:  That's correct.24

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And when you make those25
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projections do you use financial advisors, do they get1

involved?  Do your creditors get involved in helping2

you?  When you buy these assets do you have lenders3

that lend to you to help you make the acquisition and4

do they get involved in your projects?5

MR. TUS:  Well, all of the analysis, the6

first line of analysis is really all done by the7

business.  So, for example, you my have a business8

unit president that understands his business and he9

says, "You know, I could acquire that business and run10

it a lot better than the current management team, and11

it has a lot of synergies with my business."  So then12

he has an internal finance team of lawyers and13

accountants and finance people that go in, they do the14

due diligence, they look at the business.  They make15

an assessment or determination of well how real are16

these synergies?  Is the business as good as it looks.17

So, we kind of "kick the tires."18

We then create the financial models.19

Depending upon the size and the scope of the20

transaction, we may actually go out to an investment21

bank; Goldman Sachs, Morgan Stanley, J.P. Morgan and22

actually hire them to assist us in parts of the due23

diligence as well as the modeling.24

And in many instances it's not dissimilar25
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to buying any asset, like, well we'll look at1

comparables.  Like, what is a comparable business in2

this particular industry like?  So we'll do all of3

that evaluation and then we'll make an assessment as4

to what it's worth.5

With regard to the financing, we said a6

little bit earlier that Honeywell has a credit rating7

of A, which is really in the top echelons of all8

companies out there meaning that less than ten percent9

of all companies out there have a credit rating of --10

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Is that your senior11

secured debt?12

MR. TUS:  Yes.  And our short term debt is13

rates A1/P1.14

And so when we go out and we do a15

transaction, obviously the question comes up: Well how16

do you finance it?  And our first line of defense is17

Honeywell generate or funding is that Honeywell18

generates a lot of cash every year.  So, for example,19

we sell $38 billion worth of products and services20

throughout the world in a 100 different countries21

every year.  So we get $38 billion worth of cash in.22

And when we take out all of our expenses for payroll23

and inventory, and marketing, and capital to rebuild24

some of the businesses and expand them, we have about25
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$3½ billion leftover.  Do, the 3½ billion is sitting1

there.  First and foremost, I try and spend that.2

To the extent that I want to do a bigger3

acquisition and I may need to take on some debt, I can4

actually go out and borrow the debt.  I can borrow the5

debt in the short term credit markets or I can borrow6

it and issue a bond, a ten year bond or a 30 year7

bond.  And --8

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Will those become9

obligations of Honeywell?  What are they secured by,10

those short term loans?11

MR. TUS:  They're really unsecured  It's12

unsecured credit that Honeywell has that we issue.13

Short term we can issue debt as short as one day, and14

we can issue debt up to ten years.15

I mean, currently Honeywell's debt -- I16

can issue one month debt at an interest rate today of17

.07 percent.18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Do your senior secured19

bond indentures capture all of your assets as20

collateral?21

MR. TUS:  I would have to go back and22

check.23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Do they capture goodwill?24

MR. TUS:  I would have to go back and25
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check specifically as to whether they -- I would1

imagine if they help us any, all assets they do --2

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  This is a very important3

question because if you had a letter of credit, the4

NRC can look directly to the issuer?5

MR. TUS:  Correct.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  If you're looking to your7

goodwill, if it's already incumbered by a bond8

indenture or if there's a negative pledge agreement in9

your bond indenture --10

MR. TUS:  Yes, I --11

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  -- then there's an issue.12

MR. TUS:  I can clarify that with some13

follow-on testimony.14

The point I would raise is that if you15

look at Honeywell and you look at the magnitude of the16

assets, and I guess it comes back to this point:17

Honeywell is a very large and very successful18

corporation meaning we have $38 billion worth of19

assets.  We have 2. -- today we have about $4 billion20

worth of cash on the balance sheet --21

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  How would you compare22

that to, say, a fully integrated electric utility like23

Florida Power and Light or Duke?  Are you comparable24

in size or are they larger?  What's the ratio?25
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Because those companies use funded -- they set aside1

securities in a decommissioning fund.  2

MR. TUS:  Yes.  When you look at the3

magnitude of the decommissioning, and once again this4

comes back to what I would call the issue, it may be5

the issue at hand. 6

The size of the decommissioning liability7

is $187 million.  If you look at Honeywell's balance8

sheet, and we talked a little bit about the magnitude9

of the assets, we're talking about 38 billion of10

assets, we have $10 billion worth of net worth, so if11

we subtract out all of our liabilities.12

Now the bonds that we have outstanding13

today are about $7 billion worth of bonds, so not a14

lot.  We have $4 billion worth of cash on the balance15

sheet.  So, as part of our credit rating we're not a16

very heavily levered corporation from that17

perspective.18

What --19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So are you telling us20

that the reason the tangible net worth is so low are21

that the assets include a lot of intangibles?22

MR. TUS:  Correct.  Out of the 38 billion,23

for example, $14 billion is in tangible assets today,24

approximately, or at the beginning of this year.  So25
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it's the identifiable intangibles of about $3 billion1

and then about $11 billion worth of goodwill.2

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So out of 38, that leaves3

24 of tangible assets, is that --4

MR. TUS:  That is --5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Approximately?  And6

you're telling us your senior debt is only 7 billion?7

MR. TUS:  Our senior debt today is about--8

approximately $7½ to 8 billion.9

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So if you have 7½ billion10

in senior debt and you --11

MR. TUS:  Actually, it's a little less12

than that now.  I think about -- it's about $6.813

billion.14

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So roughly $7 billion of15

senior debt and you've got $14 billion of tangible16

assets, how does it happen you have -- what am I17

missing?  Where's the negative tangible net worth18

coming from?  What's the other liability that's19

driving that number down?20

MR. TUS:  Well, right.  When you look at21

the other liabilities, the other liabilities consist22

of things like accounts payable, accrued liabilities23

and you have some pension obligations, we have24

environmental liabilities.  When you add all of those25
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accruals up that are, let's say, future obligations on1

the business that's what really drives the -- those2

obligations are what really drive the tangible net3

worth to a negative side.4

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  When you prepare your5

financial reports, those are net present valued so6

that you can give an "as at" number?7

MR. TUS:  No.  Unfortunately, the two key8

things to remember about -- there are many limitations9

around financial statements.  And it's like when I ask10

you for your personal net worth and you'd look at a11

balance sheet and you'd say "Well, I bought a home for12

a $1 million and I took out a mortgage of, let's say,13

$500,000."  The assets that are on the balance sheet14

are at historical cost, so they really have no bearing15

-- most of them have no bearing to fair value.16

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  What you have mark-to-17

market?18

MR. TUS:  They're not mark-to-market.  So,19

for example, when you look at Honeywell's balance we20

were talking about 38 billion of assets and 10 billion21

of net worth.  If you say "Well, what that net worth22

really represents is it represents all of the shares23

that we have outstanding times the share price, which24

equals the market capitalization of Honeywell."  That25
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number is $40 billion.1

So even though our book net work is only2

$10 billion, the corporation is worth $40 billion.3

And you say "Where's the disconnect?  There must be4

some plug I'm missing here, right?  The $30 billion,5

that must mean your assets are really not $38 billion,6

they're really $68 billion, is that correct?"  And the7

answer to the question is, yes, on a fair value basis.8

And here's where the disconnect really comes in.9

You know, when we acquire businesses, we10

spent $8.5 billion on acquisitions over the last five11

years.  And you'd say that's a lot of -- that's a lot12

of money for acquisitions.  But we have a very big13

base set of businesses.14

And for example, when we develop a new jet15

engine, it may cost $300 to $500 million to develop16

that new jet engine to get FAA certification, to go17

through all the testing and so forth and so on.  But18

that jet engine can then be sold for 35 years and have19

a massive stream of spare parts over the life of the20

engine.21

The way accounting works is it doesn't22

allow us to capitalize those costs on the balance23

sheet.  We have to expense them.  So when I talk about24

our free cash flow at $3.5 billion, it's after all of25



42

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

those development costs that have occurred.  1

So what ends up happening is if somebody2

were to acquire Honeywell today and say "Well, I want3

to buy Honeywell.  How much is it worth?"  Well, they4

would pay $40 billion plus they would add in their own5

synergies.  And maybe those synergies, let's say, are6

worth $10 billion; they pay 25 percent premium.  So7

they'd pay $50 billion for Honeywell.  And then when8

the acquirer sets up Honeywell in its financial9

statements, it would reflect the intangible value of10

all those assets.  But today I can't reflect because11

the accounting rules don't allow me to reflect that12

value. 13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Sorry to distract you --14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  That's quite all right,15

Judge Abramson.16

I think what you've just explained, I17

think, a conclusion that exists in your testimony and18

I'm quoting it, I believe.  "A minimum tangible net19

worth test bears no relation to the overall financial20

condition of Honeywell."  I take it you believe that21

to be the case because --22

MR. TUS:  Yes, I do.23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  -- essentially, and24

maybe I'm simplifying, but if you are in the business25
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of acquiring new companies, which Honeywell appears to1

be --2

MR. TUS:  Yes.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  -- you're normally4

going to acquire intangible assets in the course of5

doing that, and that's going to cause the overall6

tangible net worth to decrease, particularly if you7

use debt --8

MR. TUS:  To increase.  Whether I use debt9

or whether I use cash, no matter how I fund it, it10

really doesn't matter.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  It's you're trading a12

tangible asset or debt for an intangible asset --13

MR. TUS:  That's correct.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  --or at least part of15

the acquisition will be an intangible asset?16

MR. TUS:  That's correct.17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  18

MR. TUS:  And just to elaborate on that,19

you know I've been the Treasurer of Honeywell now for20

eight years.  And as part of that, I've worked very21

extensively with the rating agencies, all the rating22

agencies; Moody's S&P and Fitch for the eight year23

period. And you can imagine that just like there were24

some earlier discussion around the financial markets25
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and credit, and so forth and so on, that they're1

highly interested in the fact that while if we're2

rating and our reputation is on the line that says3

rating Honeywell as an A-rating and the people are4

buying bonds, we don't want people to be making a bad5

decision by buying a bond that should be triple B when6

it's actually A.  Because what ends up happening is7

during this entire time frame there's a rating, but8

then there's also the law of supply and demand, right?9

You could go to a real estate agent and10

ask them "Well, what do you think of this house?"11

"Well, I think it's the greatest house in the world12

and it's worth this."  "Well, I don't think it's worth13

that.14

So every time we go to the market we're15

getting a validation of our rating based upon what16

people are willing to pay us for our debt and what17

interest rate they're willing to.  I'm trying to drive18

it as low as possible and they're trying to,19

obviously, get it higher because they want -- and20

consistently throughout the entire financial crises we21

sustained the A-rating and a lot of it is really based22

upon the underlying qualitative and quantitative23

factors as it relates to the business.24

The qualitative factors are what the25



45

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

rating agencies really love about Honeywell is that1

we're a big company, we're very diverse, we touch many2

industries.  For example, each of you probably have3

touched Honeywell in one way, shape or form through4

either thermostats in your house or turbochargers in5

your cars, or you've flown on an aircraft that has6

some Honeywell part avionic systems like control7

systems, fuel pumps, auxiliary power units, you name8

it.  So they really look at it qualitatively and say9

"Hey, this is a company that has a lot of diversity."10

And if one part of the economy goes down, like the11

automotive sector, other parts can continue to sustain12

and continue to hum, like the aerospace industry.13

So that diversity adds a lot of financial14

flexibility and a lot of ability for us to continue as15

a going concern.16

They also look at the quality of17

management.  They look at how conservative we are.18

You know, for example one of the reasons19

why I'm here is that $1.8 million for a letter of20

credit is a lot of money.  You can sit there and you21

could say "Well, you know, Honeywell's a big22

profitable company.  It shouldn't really cost you23

anything.  It's a rounding error.  Well, but if I said24

that about everything, I mean I speak to a lot of25
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people internally and I say, "You know, if every1

employee could just save $10 a day Monday through2

Friday, we could generate over $320 million of income3

a year."  Because that's just the breadth and the4

scope of the company.5

The other thing the rating agencies really6

focus on from a quantitative -- qualitative -- or7

quantitative perspective is they look at the cash flow8

and the sustainability of that cash flow.  So they9

say:  "How much cash are you actually generating10

Honeywell and how many commitments do you have against11

that cash?"12

So, when we issue the bonds, we stagger13

them out so none of them are coming due on any one14

day.  So we make sure that we ladder in those15

maturities out 30 years. So the portfolio has an16

average life of nine to ten years, a weighted average17

maturity.18

Whenever there are obligations that come19

up, for example pension plans, we may have to make a20

contribution to the pension plan that we thoughtfully21

scheduled it out and that we commit the funds, not in22

our plans, to ensure that we're not going on and23

taking on obligations to buy companies or to do things24

along those lines.  25



47

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

So their focus really is on a cash flow,1

the sustainability of that cash flow and the magnitude2

of commitments against that cash flow.3

In the eight years and through hundreds of4

hours of discussion with each of the rating agencies5

whose really responsibility it is is to evaluate our6

default risk when they give us a rating, have never7

raised the issue of tangible net worth as one of the8

factors considered in determining  whether we should9

be A-rated or not.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  When you say, Mr. Tus,11

that a tangible net worth bears no relation to the12

overall financial condition of Honeywell --13

MR. TUS:  Right.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  -- would the same be15

true for other companies in the Fortune 75?16

MR. TUS:  Yes, it will be.17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Would it be true,18

probably, for all the companies in the Fortune 75, in19

your view?20

MR. TUS:  It would be, in my opinion.21

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  In other words, the22

same would be true of companies in the Fortune 500?23

MR. TUS:  That's correct.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  It essentially is not25
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a meaningful test for any major company?1

MR. TUS:  That is correct.  And let me2

explain that with maybe a little bit of an analogy.3

When you think of business today, go back 50 years4

ago.  How much technology was in business back then?5

You know, when you think about it, you know there6

really wasn't very much technology.  7

I mean, you could take the medical8

industry and go back 60 years ago, somebody would have9

a heart attack.  You'd go to the doctor, they'd say10

"Go home and rest."  Today we have a complete battery11

of technology and tests that are performed.12

With respect to businesses, think about13

businesses today.  We create avionic suites for14

corporate aircraft, and general aviation aircraft.15

What is an avionic suite?  It's a collection of16

software and technology that tells the pilot where he17

is at anyone point in time.  And it's the flight18

system that controls the plane.  Well, where is it?19

You know, show me what you've manufactured.  Is it a20

tire or is it -- well, it's in the system.  It's the21

technology, it's the software.22

And think about companies like Google or23

Microsoft.  When you go into Google and you say "Well,24

show me all the products you're producing."25
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  Well, they're not showing you a car or1

they're not showing you a refrigerator.  They're2

showing you a portal that goes into the internet that3

shows a vehicle for -- enabling companies to do4

advertising.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Does Google have a6

positive or negative tangible net worth, do you know?7

MR. TUS:  I -- I do not know. I do not8

know.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Say of the10

Fortune 500, and again I doubt you would know the11

specific number, but I think you point out in your12

testimony that IBM has a negative tangible net worth?13

MR. TUS:  Right.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Procter and Gamble has15

a negative tangible net worth.  United Technologies16

has a negative tangible net worth.17

Approximately of the Fortune 500, how many18

would you say have a negative tangible net worth?19

MR. TUS:  I couldn't give you a specific20

number. I think that the -- generally what you would21

see is the companies that have negative tangible net22

worth are ones that have relied more heavily upon23

acquiring -- acquiring other companies from a model24

perspective, meaning that when you think about the25
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$3.5 billion worth of cash, we have shareowners.  And1

the shareowners, if you were shareowners of Honeywell,2

would say "Well, you know, Honeywell, there's a couple3

of things you could do with that cash."  Right.  "You4

could pay to me as a divide.  You could buy back stock5

and reduce the amount of ownership of the shares." and6

the profitability then would be distributed across a7

smaller group of companies.  "You could allow it to8

build on the balance sheet."  But that's not very9

smart because the interest rates you earn today are10

very low and companies today want that cash diverted11

towards higher uses.12

And then the alternative is to acquire13

companies, to buy other companies, to grow your14

companies as one of the strategies.15

So, I think what you'll find is that16

companies, generally older companies, "older" meaning17

they've been in existence 50, 75, 100 years that are18

successful, that have a -- that generate a lot of cash19

view that the strategy to continue to drive value and20

grow their companies, that they need to do21

acquisitions.  And as a part of that, those are the22

companies that are typically in our peer group,23

Danaher being another company, that use this technique24

to grow the business that have a lot of intangibles.25
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CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.  So of the Fortune1

500, would you say that probably far more than ten2

have a negative tangible net worth?3

MR. TUS:  Yes.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Would you say more than5

50 might have a tangible net worth?6

MR. TUS:  I would say it's probably more7

than 50.8

MR. TUS:  More than 50?9

MR. TUS:  Yes.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Maybe more than a 100?11

MR. TUS:  A 100 is 20 percent, so we could12

do the analysis.13

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.  Approximately?14

MR. TUS:  Yes.15

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And I'll put this16

question to your colleague there as well.17

MR. TUS:  Yes.18

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  If either of you happen19

to know that?20

MR. TUS:  Yes, I would say --21

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  An approximate22

percentage of the Fortune 500?23

MR. TUS:  Yes, I would say that over 100.24

It doesn't seem unreasonable that a 100, because if25
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you look at the Fortune 500, many of these companies1

have been around for a long period of time and that2

are big and successful and that generate a lot of3

cash.  And unless they're buying back their own stock4

or doing something with the cash, it's -- they're5

going to have the -- a lot of intangible value6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  So let me -- just one7

more question, if I may.  So you think it reasonable8

that perhaps 20 percent of the Fortune 500 would not9

meet the Commission's standard here of, at a minimum,10

a positive tangible net worth?11

MR. TUS:  Correct.12

MR. TUS:  All right.  Thank you.13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And am I accurate in14

surmising from what you've been saying that the reason15

there's a negative tangible net worth in all of these16

companies is that they valued goodwill at a large17

enough number that it's the goodwill that's driven it18

and when you take the goodwill out, it drives that19

number negative?20

MR. TUS:  It's -- it's -- correct.  When21

you acquire a company, once again I'm getting back to22

the analogy of what companies do today and what the23

value of the company is.24

I mean, I can go out and buy an asset.25
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The problem is I have to be able to earn cash off that1

asset, right?2

You know, think about it really simply if3

I buy a car and I want to do deliveries, pizza4

deliveries.  You know, I need to earn enough money off5

of what I invest in that car in the form of cash and6

delivering the pizzas to generate a high enough return7

where the capital markets are going to say "Hey, I8

want to invest in your."  9

And so when you think about -- when you10

think about what businesses really are today, they are11

a lot of intangibles.  They are sales forces.  They're12

technology.  They're market positions.  And the13

assets, generally what ends up happening  and drives14

down the tangible asset value of a lot of businesses15

is think about it in this context:  If a customer is--16

think about the key elements of what tangible assets17

are.  They're receivables, right?18

So, if I go to a company and they say19

"Well, I'm willing to pay you cash today versus pay20

you in 90 days,"  I'll say "I'll take the cash today."21

Right?  So we're constantly trying to drive the22

receivable balance down, reducing tangible assets.23

Inventory:  I don't really like inventory.24

You know, I don't really need it.  If I could build a25
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product today and sell it tomorrow and have a real low1

inventory balance, I'd generate a higher return.  I2

don't have money tied up in inventory.3

When I buy -- build a new plant, right? 4

 And I would say "Well, I'm going to have one shift5

work that plant."  Maybe the plant and the equipment6

costs will be $100 million.  Well, let's say that the7

orders double for that plant.  I'm not going to say8

"Well, let me build another $100,000 million plant."9

What I'm going to say is:  "We'll put on another10

shift, so do two shifts."  And if it doubles or if it11

goes up again, I'm going to say put on a third shift.12

So I want the plant 24 hours a day.13

So if you look, for example, just at14

tangible assets, if you take a look at like the plant15

and the equipment, the stuff that we use to make all16

of the inventory that we sell. if you go back ten17

years ago, we have as much of that about $5 billion18

and generating only $25 million of sales.  Today we19

have about 5 billion, but we have $37 billion worth of20

sales.  And what is that?  That's productivity.  So21

we're always trying to drive higher levels of22

productivity, and that inversely drives down23

intangible value.24

But when somebody looks and evaluates a25
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business from a credit or from an investing1

prospective, they're not looking at the underlying2

substance per se or distribution of the assets.  What3

they're looking at, first and foremost, is what is the4

cash flow that that business generates and where is it5

coming from?6

For example, if I have a pharmaceutical7

product that can cure cancer, how much is that worth?8

It's worth a tremendous sum of money.  It's an9

intangible, right?  It's a patent on a molecule that10

goes into a pharmaceutical product and I have a 1711

year window pursuant to the patent laws to market that12

at whatever price I do.  Then when it goes generic,13

the value of it will drop out.14

So, when I look to say well I'm going to15

buy that intangible, I'll look and say well how many16

people have cancer, how many people are going to have17

cancer, how applicable is this product and what's the18

revenue stream that I'm going to be able to generate,19

and what are the costs that there's going to be to20

manufacture it?  And the costs are going to be very21

small.22

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So help me again with23

this.  In using your analogy or using your discussion24

of this patent, the patent is a definable,25
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identifiable intangible?1

MR. TUS:  That's correct.2

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  The stream of reviews is3

an estimate based on your projects?4

MR. TUS:  That's correct.5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Is that steam of revenue6

part of what you would wind up classifying as goodwill7

or would it be tied to the value you assigned to the8

identifiable intangible?9

MR. TUS:  Well, in a particular case it10

depends upon what I'm buying.  If I'm just buying a11

license, there will be no goodwill, right?  Because12

it's not a business that I'm buying.13

The goodwill only manifests itself when14

I'm buying a business.15

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  So one final16

question to clarify.  You mentioned earlier that your17

hard tangible assets are not mark-to-market.  I mean,18

things like cash, obviously, that's not the question.19

MR. TUS:  Correct.  Receivables,20

inventory.21

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Right.22

MR. TUS:  Yes.23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So what portion of your24

tangible assets are not mark-to-market, roughly?25



57

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

MR. TUS:  I would say that the cash would1

not be, so that would be --2

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  No, I'm sorry.  That's3

not what I meant.  Okay.  That's fine.  We can go at4

it that way.  Yes.5

MR. TUS:  Yes. I mean, the cash is at fair6

value.7

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Right.8

MR. TUS:  The receivables are at9

approximately fair value.10

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  11

MR. TUS:  The inventory would be worth12

more because I'm going to sell it at profit.13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Right.14

MR. TUS:  So you could assume a 30 year or15

a 40 percent profit on the inventory.16

The -- the --17

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  The facilities, for18

example?19

MR. TUS:  The facilities are not mark-to-20

market, meaning that when I buy a plant I buy -- if I21

bought a plant 20 years ago, I depreciate it.  So a22

plant that's 35 years old may be on my books for zero,23

even though people are operating in the plant because24

the accounting convention, of course, is for me to25
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amortize it.1

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So it's not a question2

that tangible assets have in fact declined  where you3

to mark-to-market?  It's more likely in your case that4

were you to mark-to-market your tangible assets, you'd5

have a higher number?  Am I hearing you correctly or6

not?7

MR. TUS:  The answer to the question is8

yes. But the difference between the 10 billion that we9

talked about earlier on the books of Honeywell and the10

$40 billion would be spread across all of the assets.11

So, everything would go up.  The tangibles would go12

up, intangibles would go up as well, right?  Because13

as I said before, I developed -- I developed an14

aerospace engine -- a jet engine, and I invested $30015

to $500 million to do that. I'm selling that over the16

next 35 years.  Well, that has a lot of value, right?17

I have a market position where I have this engine on--18

I don't have to develop it. It's already up and19

running.  It's a business.  I have -- I have it on20

aircraft and I'm actually selling the engine and21

selling spare parts for that engine.22

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And does that assume the23

revenue is part of your --24

MR. TUS:  Cash flow.25
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JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, current net value?1

MR. TUS:  Yes.  That's correct.2

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So somebody's doing an3

estimate of streaming revenues for that and counting4

it toward your current net value?5

MR. TUS:  That's correct.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  7

MR. TUS:  So when somebody buys Honeywell8

stock, they're not looking at my balance sheet.9

They're -- they're saying what is the earnings10

potential of this business and how much cash will it11

generate in the future, and how does it look against12

comparable companies?  And that's how the valuation --13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  You keep coming back to14

the market capitalization of Honeywell as a sort of a15

comparison for what the value of the company is.  Is16

that what I'm hearing?  So market cap is 40 billion,17

is that --18

MR. TUS:  Correct.19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  So the market cap20

is 40 billion, the top tangible assets are 10, so the21

balance is all intangibles?22

MR. TUS:  Well, as I --23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Because I'm having a24

difficulty translating what you put on your financial25
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reports to market cap, which I see as a disconnected1

issue.2

MR. TUS:  It is a disconnected issue.3

It's the disconnected issue is that what I put on my4

books and records is driven by accounting rules.5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Right.6

MR. TUS:  And those accounting rules are7

based upon historical costs.  There one objectivity8

around the cost.  And the market looks at that and9

says that's not really relevant to the valuation of10

this company.  What's relevant is its ability to earn11

money in the future and cash flow in the future.12

And if you take a look at Honeywell's13

balance sheet, let's say at the beginning of the year,14

we had $38 billion worth of assets in total and15

approximately 14 billion of those were intangibles;16

goodwill and the identifiable intangibles out of that.17

The rest were tangible assets.18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And did you come up with19

the number for intangible value that you put on the20

financial reports from market capitalization?21

MR. TUS:  No.  There was no reflection of22

that value today on -- in Honeywell's books and23

records because the accounting rules don't allow me to24

comprehend that.25
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So if I -- if I do research and I -- and1

I develop a cure for cancer. none that's going to be2

reflected, none of that value of that patent is going3

to be reflected on my balance sheet.  But if I go out4

and buy it, because I bought it from somebody else,5

I'm going to reflect it on my balance sheet.  And6

that's -- that's the disconnect which drives -- that's7

how intangibles get on your books.8

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes. 9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I have another line of10

questioning that I would like to begin.  I think11

probably after the break.12

So why don't we take a short break of13

seven minutes.  We'll reconvene at 10:12.14

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And while we're at the15

break, it would be helpful for me if you could figure16

out an answer to my question of how you compare17

Honeywell's financial position to that of a fully18

integrated utility like Duke or --19

MR. SMITH:  We have that number for you.20

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  Good. I'd like to21

see it.22

MR. SMITH:  I'll look it up for you after23

the break.24

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  All right.  Thank25
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you.1

(Whereupon, at 10:05 a.m. off the record2

until 10:13 a.m.)3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  We're back on the4

record.5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Ask counsel for Honeywell6

if they have some numbers for us.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And you're aware8

you're still under oath, Mr. Tus and --9

MR. TUS:  Correct.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Did you want to11

do that first?12

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Counsel, you said you had13

some numbers for us or do you want to let Mr. Tus --14

MR. SMITH:  Mr. Tus has them.15

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  16

MR. TUS:  Yes.  So for the market17

capitalization of Duke, it's $28 billion.18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  19

MR. TUS:  And for FP&L it's $20.8 billion20

market cap.21

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  So roughly half22

the market cap of Honeywell, right?23

MR. TUS:  Correct.24

MR. SMITH:  And that's information taken25
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from a Google search. 1

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Close enough.2

And you probably know this , Mr. Smith, I3

don't know if the Honeywell folks would know, the4

typical decommissioning cost of a nuclear power plant5

is the range of a few hundred million, right? 6

Does the Staff know?7

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, I believe the8

Staff knows.  Mr. Fredrichs could testify later on9

that point.10

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  11

MR. SMITH:  I think it's on the order of12

$500 million, something like that.13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  14

MR. SMITH:  Depending on the size  and15

stuff like that.16

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  I'm just to get some17

comparison.  18

MR. SMITH:  I mean I would add, of course,19

there's different sets of rules that apply to reactors20

and, of course, there's a different health and safety21

risk as well.22

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  24

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Don't go down that path,25
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because remember LES put up a letter of credit, and it1

has a different health and safety risk and different2

rules, too.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  Let us4

proceed.5

Mr. Tus, let me say this:  It's obvious to6

us that you know an awful lot about your company, and7

you have great enthusiasm for it and its financial8

strength.  I think we will proceed more briskly if9

when we ask a question, if you try to answer that10

question.11

MR. TUS:  Okay.  12

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  If a yes or no answer13

is not adequate, you know feel free to explain.  But14

we'll try to move a little more briskly in the second15

half here.16

Taking up where we were, I think it's fair17

to say you were testifying that tangible net worth is18

not in your view in a particularly useful test of a19

company's strength?  And I think you indicated that20

net worth would be better, that market value would be21

better; there might be other tests.  Is that correct?22

MR. TUS:  Correct.23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  So would it be24

fair to say in your view that when the Commission25
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promulgated a regulation in the first place that1

requires a positive tangible net worth, that the2

Commission basically got it wrong?  3

MR. TUS:  With respect to Honeywell and4

the discussions, when we first failed the -- failed5

this test, this one test out of three, we had6

discussions with the -- with the Commission.  And our7

view was that Honeywell was different.  Honeywell was8

different.  This was a very small business within9

Honeywell, a $100 million of revenue out of the $3810

billion and that tangible net worth was -- the reason11

why our tangible net worth was going down was because12

of the different business model.  The model was that13

we were deploying a lot of our cash to do14

acquisitions.  And as a result, we pointed out that15

net worth or in our particular case let's add back16

just the goodwill.17

And the logic for adding back the goodwill18

was that goodwill is tested annually for fair value.19

In other words, the accountants require goodwill to be20

tested annually by the company and then audited by our21

outside auditors to ensure that the value on the books22

is what the value is, unlike our tangible assets or23

PP&A.  And that's where the Commission agreed with us24

back in 2007 and provided the exemption.25
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CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Now I think if1

memory serves, Honeywell fell out of compliance with2

the existing standard in the fall of 2006 in the3

tangible net worth area?4

MR. TUS:  That's correct.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And at that time or6

shortly thereafter the Commission started considering7

a revised regulation to deal with the adequacy of8

self-guarantees.  And did Honeywell participate in9

that proceeding?10

MR. TUS:  I personally did not11

participate.  I don't know if you can any --12

MR. SMITH:  Yes, Honeywell did. They13

submitted comments on that proposed rule.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  So Honeywell did submit15

comments on the proposed rule?  Okay.  16

MR. TUS:  And the proposed rule, as I17

understand it today, did encompass not only goodwill.18

In the -- in other words, it replaced the tangible net19

worth test with a net worth test which included20

goodwill and identifiable intangibles.21

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  22

MR. SMITH:  And I guess I'd like to23

emphasize here is that we're not challenge the24

rulemaking here.  What we're talking about is an25
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exemption from the rule based on Honeywell -- the1

other rule based on Honeywell's particular2

circumstances.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  No, I understand.  But4

in  other words, Honeywell had the opportunity and5

exercised the opportunity to present its views to the6

Commission when the Commission was considering7

revising the rule?8

MR. SMITH:  And I guess my point is that9

sort of a comment on the general rulemaking and a10

decision by the Commission relative to a generically11

applicable rule is different than a review under an12

exemption criteria or a particular request for a13

particular licensee under their particular financial14

circumstances.15

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.16

Honeywell has had an A bond rating I guess17

from both the major agencies for 17 years.18

MR. TUS:  Yes, that's correct.19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  There's such a20

thing as a double-A bond rating?21

MR. TUS:  There is.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  That's better?23

MR. TUS:  That is better.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And there's such25
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a thing as a triple-A rating?1

MR. TUS:  That is correct.2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And that's better3

still?4

MR. TUS:  That is correct.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And Honeywell has never6

had either a double-A or a triple-A rating?7

MR. TUS:  There's very few companies that8

have a triple-A rating.  9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  10

MR. TUS:  You can count them on one hand.11

MR. TUS:  Literally five companies have a12

triple-A.13

MR. TUS:  Oh, yes.  Less now.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And roughly how15

many companies have a double-A?16

MR. TUS:  I'd have to -- very few. It17

would be some fairly strong companies.  I would have18

to go back and --19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  IBM?20

MR. TUS:  I believe I -- IBM, I believe,21

has -- it may be Procter and Gamble.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  What is it about23

Honeywell's financial condition that keeps Honeywell24

from getting that double-A or triple-A?25
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MR. TUS:  I think it's two things.  One is1

it's the amount of leverage that we put on the2

company.  So the less leverage you have, meaning debt,3

that that would improve it.4

And the underlying profitability and5

sustainability of the business.  In other words if you6

had a business that -- Honeywell today earns just a7

little less than 15 percent operating income.  If our8

operating income were, let's say, above 20 percent,9

that -- the added financial strength would improve the10

credit rating.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I believe in your12

testimony you indicated that your view is that13

goodwill is not necessarily a liquid relative to14

tangible assets?15

MR. TUS:  That is correct.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And could you17

explain that a little bit more?  Goodwill can only be18

sold, I take it, if you're selling an entire business?19

MR. TUS:  That is correct.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And is that not21

a more difficult thing to do then to sell off22

individual pieces of tangible property?23

MR. TUS:  To -- to -- to sell off a24

business takes -- we just recently sold a business25
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that took less than -- less than a year to sell, and1

we sold it for $950 million in the third quarter.2

The -- the ability to -- to sell3

businesses is -- is relatively easy in the sense of4

what is the demand for the business.  And, obviously,5

the quality of the underlying business is what drives6

demand.7

Honeywell has a lot of businesses that are8

clear market leaders in their -- in their position.9

For example, our charter or our -- we have a petroleum10

business, our fire and security business. So it would11

be relatively easy to sell those properties given the12

demand for the quality of that business.13

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I guess Honeywell has14

been in a negative tangible net worth situation now15

for several years.  Do you foresee Honeywell returning16

to a positive tangible net worth condition and if so,17

when?18

MR. TUS:  I -- I probably do not see19

Honeywell returning to a positive tangible net worth20

situation given the strategy that we've laid out21

before us. Meaning that we're going to generate a22

tremendous amount of cash in the future and that that23

cash is going to be deployed to do acquisitions.24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes. So when the25
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Commission's revised or new regulation comes into1

effect, which I think is in December of 2012, you2

would not contemplate meeting that either at this3

point.4

MR. TUS:  Yes.  The ne rule consists of5

four rules as opposed to three rules.  We would meet6

the ten times decommissioning cost for net worth,7

which was changed from the -- there was an addition of8

a $21 million number, that we have to have $21 million9

of tangible net worth.  And I don't expect we're going10

to have $21 million with tangible net work.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And you don't expect12

that by December of 2012 or anytime in the immediate13

future or after that, as you see it now?14

MR. TUS:  Not if we keep acquiring the15

companies, correct.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.17

Judge Hawkens, did you have questions?18

Judge Abramson?19

JUDGE HAWKENS:  No.20

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes. I have.  I would21

like to come back just for a minute to whether the22

goodwill is pledged or encumbered or there's a non-23

pledge covenant in your bond indentures or your other24

senior secured debt?  In other words, can you tell me25
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the answer?  Is the goodwill --1

MR. TUS:  I will have to get back to you2

on that -- on that question.  I do not believe that it3

is.4

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  All right.  And here's5

the reason that I'm interested.  The methods for6

securing the decommissioning obligations to this7

Agency consists of putting up a letter of credit or8

some other security, in which case the Agency and the9

taxpayers look to a third party to provide the10

funding, and there's some credit requirements for that11

third party.12

MR. TUS:  Yes.13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Or, putting up a14

decommissioning fund, establishing a decommissioning15

fund and funding it over time with assets that are16

stuck in the fund and the fund is pledged to the17

Commission, or this possibility of a self-guarantee or18

a parent guarantee.  nd the latter relies, therefore,19

on something that's not collateralized.  And so the20

Agency's being asked to look to take a credit risk,21

and that's why we're focusing here on the credit22

situation, right?23

MR. TUS:  Right.  I believe that all of24

Honeywell's debt is -- there is -- nothing is pledged25
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as collateral. 1

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Even under the senior2

secured bonds?3

MR. TUS:  They're -- they're -- they're4

debentures.  They're not -- they're not secured5

securities.  But I'll get back to --6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes. I'd like you to get7

counsel or somebody to take a look at the instrument8

or the indenture instrument and see.9

MR. TUS:  The one thing I think to keep in10

-- to keep in mind is that, you know Honeywell has a11

tremendous amount of fire power at any one point in12

time to take care of -- given the fact that we -- as13

I said before, if I were to go down through what could14

I cover if events were to come up?  I have $4 billion15

worth of cash.  We have ready access to the credit16

markets.  Even during the height of the economic17

downturn, we were still issued -- we issued five --18

$1.5 billion worth of ten -- three, five and ten year19

debt at five percent interest and 3.87 percent20

interest.  So we've never had a situation where we've21

been locked out of the credit markets, nor had a22

magnitude of issues around funding substantial amounts23

to the point where even today we fund approximately24

$300 million worth of environmental cleanup on an25
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ongoing basis that is taken out of the 3.5.  So the1

3.5 billion or pre-cash flow would actually be higher2

with that obligation.3

So, there's a tremendous amount of4

financial flexibility that exists within Honeywell to5

cover a commitment like the 187 million --6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Did you make those7

arguments with Staff over the process?8

MR. TUS:  Yes -- yes, we did.9

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes.10

MR. TUS:  And we took them through not11

only the then financial performance of Honeywell, but12

the growth in that since.  Because the cash has only13

continued to grow.14

When we started the exercise I think back15

in 2005, we were carrying only about $2.2 billion of16

cash flow.  So, all of the acquisitions have blossomed17

and thrown off cash, so we're continuing to grow the18

cash flow.19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And that cash flow is not20

pledged to at all to --21

MR. TUS:  No.  We have no financial22

covenants on any of our --23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  On none of your debt24

instruments?25
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MR. TUS:  No. No.1

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And when you use the CP,2

commercial paper on it or when you --3

MR. TUS:  Completely unsecured.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Mr. Smith, 5

I think it would probably be helpful if you as counsel6

would submit in writing at some the answers to the7

questions that Judge Abramson is posed.  We can talk8

at the end of this proceeding about the timing on9

that.  There may be other things that we need to talk10

about the timing on, so let's do that then.11

But are you clear?  Do you know what those12

questions are at this point?13

MR. SMITH:  Yes, and I'll have access to14

the transcript --15

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  16

MR. SMITH:  -- to make sure that I'm17

understanding them.18

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Fine.19

MR. SMITH:  And, actually, I've also20

looked to my witness to make sure he understands the21

questions as well.22

MR. TUS:  Yes.23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  We should24

address that then at the end when we talk about25
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proposed findings and other post-hearing activities.1

Judge Abramson, do you have further2

questions at this time?3

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  No.  Thank you.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Hawkens?5

I think subject to possibly having more6

questions after we hear from the NRC Staff, you may7

step down.  But thank you for your testimony.8

(Whereupon, the Honeywell  International,9

Inc. witnesses were excused.)10

All right.  Mr. Clark, you have witnesses,11

I believe.  We put an extra chair in the box for you.12

MR. CLARK:  I see, Your Honor, you have13

five chairs in there.  I think we can all fit in.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  15

MR. CLARK:  Would you like them all at16

once?17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes. If they'd all come18

up at once, we'll swear them at once and figure out19

how we ask them questions.20

You may have to share microphones, but I21

think we have enough chairs for you all.22

And if you would each raise your right23

hand, please.24

Whereupon,25
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JOHN COLLIER1

KEN KLINE2

ROMAN PRZYGODSKI3

PAUL BAILEY4

TOM FREDRICHS5

were called by the Panel as witnesses for Nuclear6

Regulatory Commission and, having been first duly7

sworn, assumed the witness stand and testified as8

follows:9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  Starting on10

my extreme left, would you introduce yourselves, your11

name and your position?12

MR. COLLIER:  My name is John Collier.13

I'm Vice President of ICF International.14

MR. KLINE:  I'm Ken Kline, I'm NRC Staff.15

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Roman Przygodski.  I'm a16

financial analyst at the Pension Benefit Guarantee17

Corporation.  I worked for the NRC Staff previously.18

MR. BAILEY:  Paul Bailey, I'm a Senior19

Fellow with ICF International.20

MR. FREDRICHS:  Tom Fredrichs.  I'm a21

Senior Level Policy Advisor for policy in NRR.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON: Okay.  Thank you. 23

Judge Hawkens did you want to begin?24

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Sure, I will.25
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Let me start with Mr. Przygodski.  Am I1

pronouncing that correctly?2

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Yes.3

JUDGE HAWKENS:  You were the primary4

reviewer for the 2009 exemption request, is that5

correct?6

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I worked with Ken Kline,7

yes.  I worked with Ken Kline on the 2009 exemption8

request.9

JUDGE HAWKENS:  But you were the primary?10

It's my understanding that Mr. Kline was a primary11

reviewer.  Initially, he became too busy, and he12

turned it over to you.13

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  That's right.14

JUDGE HAWKENS:  And you became the primary15

reviewer?16

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  That's correct.17

JUDGE HAWKENS:  All right.  When you took18

it over, did Mr. Kline express his views on the merits19

of the exemption request to you?20

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Yes, he did.21

JUDGE HAWKENS:  What were his views, his22

tentative views at that point?23

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  His tentative views at24

that point were that --25
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JUDGE HAWKENS:  Well, let me ask Mr. Kline1

that.2

MR. KLINE:  Essentially, you know we had3

looked at it in transition and even the '08, which was4

the '07 numbers, the December 31st, '07 number and5

there was some transition.  And it was a hard call at6

that point in time, you know and we did see the7

deterioration in the economy and many indicators in8

the macro sense that were troubling.  And so, at that9

point -- and, you know we were cognizant of the new10

rule.  We did mention to Honeywell, and we've had many11

conversations about the new rule and the change, and12

the rationale that was there.  And we allowed comment13

on the rule and responded to that in the Federal14

Register.  So all that was public and available.15

And so, you know we did see that change.16

And I did express to Roman -- to answer your question17

directly, I did express to Roman that it was troubling18

and that in light of the economy, you know it's not19

something that I would recommend at that point in20

time.21

JUDGE HAWKENS:  All right.  Mr.22

Przygodski, how do you respond to Honeywell's view23

that in each case, and apparently the case of a very24

significant number of corporations, the minimum net25
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work test is a stronger measure of strength for self-1

guarantee than a minimum tangible net worth?2

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  If I'm hearing you3

correctly, you're asking me whether the tangible net4

worth test is a better measure of financial stability?5

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Well, the inverse of that.6

They claim that the minimum net worth test is a7

stronger indicator than minimum tangible.8

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  No, I would disagree9

because the net worth would include assets such as10

goodwill, which we have previously testified is11

relatively illiquid.12

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  When you're looking13

at these exemption requests, the 2009 request in14

particular, you were mindful that it had been granted15

two years previously.  Is a factor you consider in16

determining whether to grant an exemption the length17

of time the exemption has been requested and how long18

into the future it may likewise be requested?19

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I believe Honeywell20

requested -- specifically requested a one year21

exemption.  Essentially they asked for an extension of22

the prior exemption, which would be either one year or23

whenever the new rule would go into effect, whichever24

is sooner.25
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JUDGE HAWKENS:  So in considering it1

initially and subsequently after the remand from the2

D.C. Circuit, you weren't considering granting the3

exemption beyond one year, is that correct?4

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  No.5

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  Would you ever6

consider granting an exemption into perpetuity?7

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Absolutely not.8

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Why is that?9

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Well, the Commission10

doesn't regulate by exemption.11

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  Explain to me12

please how granting the 2009 exemption request would13

have adversely affected life and property?14

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  If Honeywell were to15

experience financial distress or financial difficulty16

needed to decommission the facility, there were issues17

in terms of selling in particular business lines with18

goodwill.  There would be -- there were questions as19

to whether Honeywell would be able to timely produce20

the cash needed to decommission the facility.  And the21

statements of consideration for the financial22

assurance rules have stated that delays in23

decommissioning are of concern, and that would24

certainly endanger life or property.  If you have a25
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contaminated facility just sitting there,1

contamination could spread and, you know subsurface2

contamination, for instance, could spread and it's --3

it could raise an issue for health and safety.4

JUDGE HAWKENS:  One of the factors also is5

whether it's in the public interest.  Is that6

intertwined with affecting life and property or is7

that a distinct and independent factor that differs?8

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  It's intertwined because9

if something is endangering the life or property and10

the environment, it's obviously not in the public11

interest.12

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Judge Hawkens, can I13

follow this up for just one second?14

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Yes, you can.15

MR. COLLIER:  Your Honor, may I -- may I16

comment, add something to one of the answers that he17

gave.18

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Please do.19

MR. COLLIER:  It was to your very first20

question about whether tangible net worth was -- I21

forget exactly the way you formulated it, a harder22

test than net work.  And I would just say that one way23

to think about it is that to consider only tangible24

net worth is like -- it's like going into a fight with25
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one arm behind your back.  And if -- tied behind your1

back.  And if you can still win that fight, you know2

that's saying more than if you need both hands.3

So using only tangible net worth would4

provide a better margin of safety for the Agency.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Did Honeywell make the7

argument with you that they had so much cash flow that8

you shouldn't worry about them meeting this net worth9

test, tangible or intangible?10

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  They did in their October11

2009 supplement.12

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And why is that not13

persuasive for you?14

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Well, if -- if the15

company faces financial difficulty, that number could16

go down significantly.  Cash flow is driven17

predominately by revenue.  And if you have a problem18

with the company, if the company goes bankrupt, for19

instance, it's not unlikely that the revenue would20

drop substantial and so would free cash flow.21

And not only that, free cash flow is not22

in anyway pledged to the NRC.  Free cash flow is23

supposed to demonstrate the amount of cash that's24

presumable available for distribution.25
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JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, let's come back to1

that in a moment.  Because there's a fundamental2

difference between the test that looks at a self-3

guarantor and says if you have a certain minimum4

tangible net worth, or however its characterized, you5

can self-guarantee and you don't need to pledge any6

assets and the other mechanisms for assuring7

decommissioning.  And I do want to discuss that with8

you because to me it opens up a big door.9

Sorry, Judge Hawkens.  I'll come back to10

that one later.11

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  Again, Mr.12

Przygodski, since you've been the primary reviewer for13

the 2009 exemption request, can you tell me what14

goodwill impairment is?15

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Sure. Goodwill impairment16

essentially means Honeywell made some sort of an17

acquisition, they paid a premium for a company.  This18

premium was reflected as goodwill on their balance19

sheet.  This goodwill is supposed to represent the20

expected -- that's the key part, the expected21

financial benefits of this acquisition.  If something22

happens with the company that was acquired, that23

expectation could change and the goodwill would be24

impaired at that time.25
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So, companies are required to test for1

goodwill impairment at least annually, or whenever the2

financial circumstances change that would ruin the3

test.  The prime role is that what dictates when4

something changes that could affect the goodwill is a5

gray area, and that's reflected by the views of KPMG.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  If they have -- sorry,7

Judge Hawkens. If they have the goodwill of tens of8

billions of dollars that's spread over a lot of lines9

of business, right?  Not in one single line of10

business.11

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Correct.12

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  If they're13

required to  -- what you call the test for goodwill14

impairment, and I think that Mr. Tus said that on an15

annual basis they're required to re-evaluate the16

goodwill, does that amount to a reassessment of the17

value of the future stream of revenues in each line of18

business?19

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I would say yes and no.20

They have to test for goodwill impairment to see21

whether the asset itself is going to or they expect it22

to generate the future financial benefits that they23

previous made.24

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And they do that on an25
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asset-by-asset basis or a business line and business1

basis?2

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I believe so.  I'm not an3

auditor, so I'm not sure if they do it by each asset.4

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  But it's done annually so5

that each year there's a basically a reassessment of6

the value of the goodwill to each line of business or7

for the overall company as a whole?  I mean, doesn't8

it have to be done on a business-by-business basis?9

How else can you do it?10

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Well, the issue is that11

if goodwill is impaired, the impairment may not12

necessarily be realized or put on the books13

immediately.  For instance, a company may try to take14

measures to correct the issue before they realize the15

loss on goodwill.  The reason for that is once16

goodwill is written down, you can't write it back up.17

So there's that incentive, if you will, to keep the18

number higher than it should be.19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  But it is done annually?20

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  Correct.21

MR. COLLIER:  Your Honor, I believe the22

current standard is that there's -- you have to decide23

whether it's more probable than not if there's been24

impairment.  And if you decide that that's not the25
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case, it's not more probable than not, then you don't1

have to do the annual test.  That should be done on a2

business line-by-business line basis.3

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Is that the understanding4

of the rest of your financial experts?5

MR. KLINE:  May I add something?6

Just the fact that, you know we are not7

auditors and, you know the Agency is not a financial8

agency.  You know, it's primarily engineers and9

scientists.  You know, Roman and I are financial10

people, but our resources are very limited in terms11

of, you know we do try to accommodate licensees as12

much as we can and we do special analysis for them.13

But  it is burdensome on the Staff and time consuming.14

And so, you know we did spend a lot of time to15

evaluate goodwill specifically for Honeywell.  It was16

quite time consuming, and I would say costly to the17

taxpayer in some result of that, and other licensees.18

And so I would just ask that that be taken into19

consideration.20

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, we're not assessing21

what the Staff did here. We're looking de novo at the22

situation.23

MR. KLINE:  But I'm just saying in asking24

the questions, the Staff evaluated, you know as best25
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we can.  But again, we're not -- as Roman said, we're1

not auditors.2

MR. FREDRICHS:  If I could add something?3

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Please.4

MR. FREDRICHS:  I think in answer to your5

question about the impairment of goodwill, we have an6

exhibit at KPMG we brought that I think expresses some7

of the concerns of the Staff.  And that, given that8

the criteria is simply not probable or not, and given9

uncertainties in economic conditions at any point in10

time, there's a fair amount of subjectivity that goes11

into that test that's allowable under the test.  12

And the concern would be that the licensee13

who is, perhaps, more optimistic about the longer term14

prospects might -- might not have impaired goodwill,15

where a less optimistic output, although it might16

impair it, suggests that the impairment test while17

important and useful, is not necessarily definitive.18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And it's not something19

that the staff would look at it.  It's something that20

the licensee would submit to you and you would accept21

it or not?  Would you hire experts to help you assess22

it?23

MR. KLINE:  We do have ICF, the two24

gentlemen, Paul and John here, that are a contractor25
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to us that we certainly can utilize to help us in1

areas like that.  You know, it goes to we do with the2

self-guarantee we are relying greatly on the licensee3

itself.  I mean, they're providing us documentation to4

verify and confirm.  But we're going more and more --5

become more and more reliant on the licensee which6

becomes a risky -- increases our risk because, you7

know the guarantee, I think as you implied earlier, is8

one of our most -- is our most risky form of financial9

assurance in itself because it is provided by the10

licensee and not a third party.  And therefore, we are11

relying on statements made by the licensee and we're12

relying on that goodwill impairment to be correct by13

the licensee, but it's putting us further and further14

in a greater risk category than we are typically15

comfortable with.16

MR. COLLIER:  Your Honor, may I add to17

that response?18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Please.19

MR. COLLIER:  The impairment test.  So,20

you were asking if they have to rely on the licensee.21

And absolutely the valuation of that impairment would22

have to come from the licensee.  The kinds of things23

that might cause impairment are largely business line24

specific.25
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JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes.1

MR. COLLIER:  However, they are not all2

business line specific.  One of the things that could3

cause impairment would be a downturn in the economy.4

In that case, the Staff might anticipate that, you5

know given an identical company with no changes in a6

good economy versus the same company in the same7

financial condition in a bad economy it's reasonable8

to think that there might be impairment in that9

situation.10

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Mr. Kline, in the11

pleadings it indicated that the NRC has not granted12

exemptions to any other material licensees.  And I was13

wondering, has the Commission received exemption14

requests from any materials licensees?15

MR. KLINE:  I would say that the exemption16

requests that we have received for our fuel cycle17

facilities are a phasing in financial assurance,18

basically they're building a new facility and as to19

bringing the facility on line, they provide financial20

assurance in increments as they phase that facility21

up.  But, no, nothing like this. I would almost call22

it a custom test, you know exemption just for this one23

specific licensee.  24

You know, we have numerous guarantees and25
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we've never been asked to customize a test like this1

before, no.  2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  No other company has3

ever been permitted to use goodwill to satisfy the4

Appendix C standard, is that right?5

MR. KLINE:  To my knowledge, none.6

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Mr. Fredrichs, how much7

goodwill impairment would Honeywell have needed to8

fall out of the compliance with the conditions of the9

exemption in 2009?10

MR. FREDRICHS:  Well, I didn't -- I didn't11

work on that personally.  But from my recollection --12

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Do you know the answer?13

MR. FREDRICHS:  As I recall in our14

testimony is around $6 or $7 billion.15

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  16

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, could I correct17

that?  I believe Honeywell itself has testified18

regarding the amount if impairment, and it would be19

somewhat over 3 billion.20

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  Three billion21

impairment?  And I will ask any of the five up there22

do you know whether suffering a $3 billion goodwill23

impairment, is there any precedent for that?  Has that24

occurred before to your knowledge?25
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MR. PRZYGODSKI:  There has been goodwill1

impairment to that extent.  Freeport-McMoRan Copper2

and Gold, which is the parent company of Western3

Nuclear, which is a NRC licensee took a $6 billion4

impairment on its acquisition of Phelps Dodge5

Corporation.6

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Do you have any other7

examples?8

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  There's also -- I can9

recall there was a spin off of Tyco International owns10

Tyco Capital, also known has CIT Group.  That was spun11

off at some point.  And Tyco actually wrote down, I12

believe, the entirely, almost all of the goodwill13

associated with CIT Group in that spin off.14

JUDGE HAWKENS:  When did those two15

goodwill impairments occur?16

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I have to look.  I'd have17

to check.18

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Is this in the record19

before us?  Could you identify an exhibit that it's20

in.21

MR. PRZYGODSKI:  I believe it's in our22

initial testimony.23

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  24

MR. FREDRICHS:  Your Honor, if I could add25
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to that.1

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Okay.  2

MR. FREDRICHS:  Although it's not3

specifically goodwill impairment, but one of our4

licensees, Constellation Energy Group, suffered a $25

billion loss within a few months in 2008 as a result6

of the -- partially as a result of the recession,7

particularly because a business they were in, Energy8

Trading, suffered large losses.9

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Okay.  So let's come back10

to this more fundamental question of collateralized11

third party obligations to fund decommissioning versus12

this situation we're facing here where you have a13

provision that would permit a company to self-14

guarantee or use its parent guarantee with no15

collateral.  Do any of you have any input into the16

Commission's new rulemaking on this particular17

exemption?18

MR. KLINE:  I'm sorry.  You asked did we19

have any --20

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Did you have any input21

into the Commission's new decision, the decision for22

the new rule that's going to go into effect which23

perpetuates and expands this exemption?24

MR. KLINE:  Yes.25
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JUDGE ABRAMSON:  At least as I see it.1

MR. KLINE:  Yes, I did have input into2

that new rule.3

MR. FREDRICHS:  I also had considerable4

input into the new rule when I was working in FSME at5

the time.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And what is the rationale7

for having such a divergent approach to satisfying the8

obligations for decommissioning?  Do any of you know?9

I mean, it's been there and it's there and it's being10

perpetuated and expanded, so --11

MR. FREDRICHS:  Yes. Well, the self-12

guarantee itself was originally created in 1993 in a13

rulemaking in response to petitions by General14

Electric and I believe at the time Westinghouse.  And15

the thought was that they were very large companies16

and given the -- and that the EPA rule which was17

available under a parent company guarantee ought to be18

extended to a self-guarantee.  To a certain extent you19

can see the logic behind it because if you're a large20

company and you own, as Honeywell does, a business21

line you could if you wanted to, turn that into a22

subsidiary.  And then you become a parent, then you23

could use a parent company guarantee.  So in a way,24

the self-guarantee simply enables what a parent25
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company could do for one of its subsidiaries.1

A large part of the reason behind that was2

to save costs for the licensee.  By using self-3

guarantee, they are able to eliminate the third party4

cost of financing for a letter of credit, for example.5

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So the question to me6

becomes the others essentially have collateral behind7

them.  What's the rationale for not collateralizing8

that obligation or not requiring collateralization of9

that obligation?10

You know, it was just part and parcel of11

Honeywell making their case to the Agency that you got12

a rule and it allows for this.  Why were they being13

told to take advantage of it?  Now I agree, the Agency14

doesn't regulate by exemption; that's another15

question. But the rules here that would permit this16

self-guarantee without collateral, and that's a great17

divergence, what's the rationale for not18

collateralizing it?  GE's a big company, they could19

put up collateral and Westinghouse was a big company,20

they could have put up collateral and so was21

Honeywell.  But the Agency doesn't require it.  Why?22

MR. FREDRICHS:  I don't think that23

particular question is answered in the record.  The24

rationale for allowing it was that -- well, it was25
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probably as a cost saving measure, but also that it1

would be adequate financial assurance that funds would2

be available if needed.  There wasn't a discussion in3

the Federal Register about the fact that there was no4

collateral behind it, at least not insofar as the --5

on the self-guarantee.  Although there were in the6

1998 rulemaking for reactors Part 50, at that point in7

time the parent company guarantee was first allowed8

for.  So previous to that, reactors were not.  The9

reason they were not was because as regulated10

utilities they were able to take advantage of their11

access to ratepayer funds and pay into the12

decommissioning fund over time.  The NRC felt that13

that was an adequate cost saving measure and they14

didn't need the parent guarantee.  However, in 199815

the Commission revised that point of view.16

The reason I bring it up is that at that17

time there was -- the Commission recognized that there18

are a number of shortcomings with the parent guarantee19

and the self-guarantee because it's so similar that it20

allows companies to put off contributions into a trust21

fund to pay for decommissioning indefinitely.  And22

that, in fact, at that time in 1998 the Commission23

questioned whether or not the financial test was24

itself applicable.  But they said it was questionable25
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because it was developed for companies that had lower1

decommissioning obligation. Nevertheless, on balance2

the Commission decided to give the parent company3

guarantee ability to reactors and there wasn't4

actually much of a -- there was actually no discussion5

as to the fact that they are uncollateralized and6

unsecured.  It depended --7

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So the fact that it's not8

collateralized meant it seems that the Agency was9

willing to take the credit risk of that company for10

decommissioning?  Because otherwise, the Agency and11

the taxpayer is stuck, isn't that correct?12

MR. FREDRICHS:  I think that's a13

reasonable interpretation.14

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And if they're willing to15

take the credit risk, they must have been relying on16

their tests, whatever tests are spelled out in the17

regulation to establish some sort of threshold for18

when the credit risk was acceptable and when it was19

not, is that correct?20

MR. FREDRICHS:  Well, that's correct,21

although I would like to point out that what Honeywell22

is asking for is not to meet the rule, but to get an23

exemption from it.24

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  No, I understand that.25
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I'm just trying to understand what the rule is and how1

we get there, and what the rationale for it is because2

to me it's a special circumstances to begin with.3

MR. COLLIER:  Your Honor, the tangible net4

worth requirement in the test, I wouldn't say that's5

really going with a credit rating. It's a more -- it's6

a sort of more -- put that more in the collateralized7

camp.  It's a different component of the test, but I8

don't think it's really get at a credit risk, per se.9

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, I'm not going to10

argue with you because I'm the Judge here.  But I11

don't see it as a credit rating issue, it's a credit12

worthiness issue in my mind.  And if you want to tell13

me why it's not a credit worthiness issue, I'm happy14

to hear it.15

MR. BAILEY:  Your Honor, if I may add, in16

terms of a rationale for why the self-guarantee17

doesn't have any collateral obligations as part of it,18

the reason is the self-guarantee test is very19

demanding. So the more demanding your financial test20

is, the less you have to worry about the scenario21

where you're going to need to call upon --22

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  The less credit risk23

there is --24

MR. BAILEY:  Yes.  You could say that.25
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JUDGE ABRAMSON:  That's it.1

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Hawkens, any more2

questions from you?3

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Not at this time.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Let me ask at5

this point whether anyone expects to submit questions6

that you propose the Board to ask at this point?  Mr.7

Smith?8

MR. SMITH:  Yes, I think if possible, I'd9

like to maybe just take a few minute and formulate10

them among ourselves and get them to Ms.  Stoddard.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  I probably12

wouldn't even need to ask Mr. Clark, but I will13

anyway.14

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, the Staff may15

submit a few.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  How long do you17

need?18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Three minutes or one19

minute?20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I was thinking more in21

terms of asking our law clerk then to sit out here for22

a while.23

Is five to ten minutes or so adequate to24

write those up?  They don't need to be fancy.  And if25
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you can write those up within the next ten minutes,1

we'll ask the law clerk to gather them, bring them2

into us, we'll review them in Chambers here, and then3

come out and decide whether we have further questions4

for either panel.5

Yes, Mr. Clark, you had something?6

MR. CLARK:  Your Honor, Judge Hawkens had7

really a question to the Staff, an exhibit pertaining8

CIT Group's goodwill impairment.  Your Honor, that's9

Exhibit NRC-45.10

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Thank you.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  So we have12

a plan.  13

The witnesses are free to step down now.14

(Whereupon, the witnesses were excused.)15

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And we'll see you all16

in a few minutes.17

(Whereupon, at 11:00 a.m. off the record18

until 11:26 a.m.)19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  During the20

break, the Board has looked at the proposed questions.21

And they will all be kept and made a part of the22

record.  And you probably should coordinate with the23

law clerk afterwards to make sure that's done to your24

satisfaction.25
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Frankly, the Board felt that most of the1

questions are already covered in the written testimony2

or otherwise have been answered here.3

We had one question submitted by Honeywell4

for the NRC Staff that we would like to ask.  It's a5

short question.  I guess the easiest thing is if the6

NRC Staff members, or all witnesses would come back in7

the same order that you were in before so we don't get8

confused, we'd appreciate it.9

(Whereupon, NRC witnesses were recalled.)10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And I would remind you11

that you are all still under oath.12

And the question is this, which I will put13

to whoever feels most qualified on the panel to answer14

it.  But the question is this:  Honeywell is asking15

whether it is really the fact that the Staff never16

grants, in effect, open ended exemptions for17

perpetuity, specifically --18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Or open ended period.19

Just  open ended.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Or open ended, yes.21

Does the Staff ever grant exemptions from regulations22

that don't have a termination date for the exemption;23

it's open ended in that sense?24

MR. KLINE:  You might have more25
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experience.1

MR. FREDRICHS:  I would say that certainly2

we have exemptions that are, I would say open ended,3

there's not necessarily a termination date.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Any follow up on5

that?6

JUDGE HAWKENS:  I believe you indicated,7

one of you previously, that this particular exemption8

would not be granted on an open ended basis.  Why is9

this then exemption distinguished from others that are10

granted on an open ended basis?11

MR. FREDRICHS:  Well, I guess I'll explain12

what I did in 2007 since I issued the first one.  And13

at the time that Honeywell came with this exemption14

suggesting that goodwill could be used in satisfaction15

to some extent of the 10-to-1 ratio in the rule, at16

that time the Staff was engaged in revising the rules17

for materials licensees for other reasons.  So there18

was a rulemaking process going on at the time.  And19

that idea appeared to be something that would be20

worthwhile to put into a proposed rule.21

So we decided that exemption could be22

granted on a conditional basis.  We couldn't know how23

the rulemaking process was going to turn out.  At the24

time that the exemption was under consideration, the25
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Commission had not approved any particular language1

for the proposed rule and we wanted to make very sure2

that however the final rule came out, that we would3

not have an exemption that was different from the4

final rule.  So it needed to be time limited to make5

sure that we didn't have one licensee following one6

set of rules and everyone else a different set of7

rules.8

So, I think that was one thing that9

distinguished it.  If there hadn't been a rulemaking10

in progress at the time to consider this, this is11

hypothetical, but it's not clear that we would have12

considered doing it at all under those conditions.13

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  I'm sorry.  You would not14

have considered --15

MR. FREDRICHS:  We might not have -- we16

might not have considered the exemption at all in the17

absence of a rulemaking that we were looking forward18

to.19

JUDGE HAWKENS:  And why would you have not20

considered it at all in 2007 but for the rulemaking,21

ongoing rulemaking?22

MR. FREDRICHS:  Because it's -- it was a23

large departure.  And in this case by going through a24

rulemaking process we have the benefit of not only of25
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our own analysis, but also comments from the public,1

comments from other stakeholders.  The whole point of2

rulemaking is to inform the Commission. And I think3

that added some weight to granting the Commission in4

the first place, which without it, as I say, it's5

hypothetical.6

MR. KLINE:  May I add something?7

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes.8

MR. KLINE:  I would say just for clarity9

that the new rule does, you know certainly required a10

tangible net worth component. It has a 21 million11

tangible net worth and then they can use intangibles12

to go -- to meet that ten times test beyond that13

minimum floor of 21 million..  14

In terms of a one year exemption, as Tom15

indicated, you that that was his rationale at that16

time.  And, you know I think going forward we always17

that they would bridge that gap, that they would meet18

that -- that -- that it would come back into19

compliance and so it was kind of just an interim and20

we said that you're cognizant of the new rule and so21

you will come into compliance.  And, you know we --22

it's just a short period of time. It was never23

contemplated in a perpetuity like has been requested.24

So, you know it's kind of just to bridge25
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the gap.  And, you know they were acquiring businesses1

and they continue to acquire businesses, they could --2

could do any number of things to -- to change that or3

to comply.  4

And in hindsight, I mean obviously that5

one year time period, you know with the -- with the6

dramatic change in the economy, that was something7

that we felt that had to continue, just the one year8

time period, because there's no many factors outside9

of -- you know, just -- just internal to -- to10

Honeywell that factor in this.  You know, Honeywell's11

talked about their bond rating and their investment12

grade of -- and, from an investment standpoint, and13

we're kind of -- as -- as the written testimony14

states, were you know how quickly  can they provide15

decommissioning funding, which is different than16

investment purposes.17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.18

Judge Hawkens, any other questions?19

Judge Abramson?20

All right.  You may stand down.  Thank you21

for your testimony.22

(Whereupon, the witnesses were excused.)23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  We'll next24

proceed with the closing statement.  We may have some25
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questions for the lawyers.  Again, we'll try to save1

those, give you a few minutes to speak uninterrupted.2

And then after that, there'll be a few housekeeping3

details about various matters.4

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Brief.5

MR. TUS:  Brief. Yes, sir.6

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Brief closing statements7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes, sir.8

Is there anything else that either of my9

colleagues wants to say at this point before we go to10

closing statements?11

All right.  Mr. Smith?12

MR. SMITH:  Thank you.  And I will try to13

be brief, as I hope I was before.14

Thank you for your efforts today.  I think15

we covered a lot of ground with the witnesses and,16

hopefully, brought out some valuable insights that17

will help as you make your decision.  And I think that18

what you read in Honeywell's testimony and heard from19

the witnesses amplified today is exactly the sort of20

clear and reliable information that's on point21

financial analysis that supports issuance of the22

exemption.23

You heard about Honeywell's particular24

financial circumstances, including its long-term25
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financial stability, its consistent performance and1

its ability to fund its decommissioning obligations2

from a variety of different sources.  And you heard a3

little bit about both the historical and recent4

performance of A-rated companies.5

Now some of the key testimony focused on6

the fact that Honeywell's well net worth and assets7

minus liabilities is greater than $10 billion.  It has8

total assets that exceed $37 billion.  It has tangible9

assets greater than $24 billion. All this is compared10

to a decommissioning cost estimate for Metropolis of11

$187 million.12

Again, also A-rated companies have a very13

low rate of default, particularly for within a one14

year period.  And remember, we have to pass this15

financial test annually.16

And Honeywell, again we heard a little17

about goodwill impairment charges.  Honeywell has18

taken no goodwill impairment charges.  As long as its19

market cap exceeds its net worth, which today it does20

by a large margin, you can't have impairment.  That21

was the case in 2009, it's the case still today.22

In light of Honeywell's particular23

circumstances, the usual requirements in the self-24

guarantee rule are not needed to meet the purpose of25
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the rule, which is to provide funds when needed.  This1

is precisely why the NRC allows for exemptions where2

the regulations create an unnecessary burden due to3

the unique circumstances of the case, and that's what4

we have here.5

In contrast, and to be blunt, the Staff's6

concerns are mostly hypothetical and subjective.  The7

Staff ignored data including the most recent, most8

reliable, most directly applicable information that9

didn't support the decision that they'd already made.10

To the extent that they tried to provide any objective11

data in their testimony, none of it applies to12

Honeywell's particular circumstances.  They ignored13

data on A-rated companies such Honeywell and focused14

instead on speculative or junk-rated companies, or on15

other companies with investment grade rating that are16

ineligible to use as self-guaranteed because they17

don't achieve the same bond credit rating as that that18

Honeywell has.19

The Staff also makes unrealistic and20

unsupported assumptions regarding some instantaneous21

default or something that causes some financial22

distress. In doing so, they're discounting the other23

provisions of the self-guarantee rule that I mentioned24

before; the fact that you have to pass the test25
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annually and that in Honeywell's well would capture1

any declining performance.2

Of course, the self-guarantee also3

contains a provision that says that the staff may4

order the licensee to provide the full funds in a5

standby trust at anytime.  So the NRC always has that6

option.7

And the NRC Staff was apparently focused8

on how this change would impact all licensees when in9

fact the request should be focused on Honeywell's10

unique circumstances.  The administrative burden11

associated with reviewing this exemption request is12

not a factor or a criteria in deciding whether to13

issue an exemption or an amendment.14

At bottom, the Staff's reasons ignore the15

clear weight of the evidence and simply don't apply to16

Honeywell.17

The Staff has also raised a number of18

procedural issues that in its view are hurdles to this19

Board's ability to grant Honeywell's request.20

First, it's important to emphasize again21

that you have before you a live request.  Even though22

Honeywell has established interim compliance through23

a surety bond, it's original request from 2009 is24

still pending.  We have never gotten a final decision25
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from the Agency on this.  Any argument that exemption1

would be issued for only one year, or would have2

expired already, that lacks merit.  The request was3

open ended.  Honeywell asked for an exemption for one4

year only because that's what the NRC had requested5

and had issued in the past.  That limit is not6

required by rule.  The exemption can and should be7

issued for one year or longer in this case.8

The related argument, I guess, that9

Honeywell could reapply again based on next's year10

data or should have reapplied, or added something to11

its exemption request is not practical or efficient.12

As the D.C. Circuit recognized earlier, Honeywell13

would be caught in the cycle of repetition and review.14

It would be silly for us to reapply and start this15

process all over again.  The one year period would16

almost always outrun the Staff's review.17

Although the Staff is, in some way,18

attempting to limit the role of the Board and avoid a19

searching review of its decision, the Commission has20

in fact delegated to this Board the authority to21

review de novo the record and make its own assessment22

of the licensing issues.  It's the responsibility of23

this Board to consider all data provided by Honeywell24

in support of its decision, and all testimony and25
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evidence presented in this proceeding.  And when you1

look at all that evidence And testimony, the record2

here overwhelmingly supports Honeywell's ability to3

pay.  There's no basis for artificially limiting the4

record.5

Honeywell has undoubtedly established by6

a preponderance of the evidence that there are strong7

assurance that decommissioning funds can and will be8

available if needed and when needed, and that the9

underlying intent of the regulation is not satisfied10

by strict application of the rule as written.11

Honeywell's request presents special and12

unique circumstances that warrant issuance of the13

exemption.  The exemption will not establish any14

precedent for other licensees because Honeywell's15

particular circumstances don't exist for other16

licensees.  In Honeywell's case, reliance on the usual17

requirements is simply not necessary or needed.  As a18

result, the exemption should be granted.19

Thank you.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Smith.21

I have one or two questions.  It seems to22

me there are two principle models of regulatory23

behavior.  One is where regulation functions as24

essentially a safe harbor.  I think we see this25
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sometimes in the tax code.  And essentially what the1

regulation provides is that if you meet a certain2

test, you are home free, end of story.  If you don't3

meet the test, then you are welcome to come in and4

make a case on an individual fact specific basis case-5

by-case.  That's one model.6

Another model is what I might call special7

circumstances where the regulation is what it is.  You8

are expected to follow the regulation, but if there9

are special circumstances: 10

If you are going to be temporarily out of11

compliance;12

If there is something so unique about your13

situation that when the Commission promulgated the14

regulation in the first place, it never considered it15

either explicitly or by necessary implication, that16

might be an appropriate situation for an exemption17

under this second model.18

And I guess what I'm asking you is looking19

at NRC regulations in their totality, including the20

Part 50 regulations that you referred us to as an21

example, and looking at the case law, particularly the22

case law under the 2335 provision.23

Now which model does the NRC adopt?24

What's the model that we follow here?25
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MR. SMITH:  Well, if you look at the1

totality, I don't see much different between the two2

models you suggested.  One allows for an agency to say3

what its rules are and then allows you to come in and4

make your case. If you have an exemption provision,5

like the NRC Staff does, its just codifying that same6

ability to come in on a case-by-case basis.7

Now there is nothing in the NRC's rules8

for Part 40 facilities that limits what you can9

request through an exemption.  10

When you look at the Part 50 example, the11

Commission has said, however, we're going to set some12

ground rules to help provide some insights as to what13

that is because there, frankly, a lot of exemption14

requests in that area and in doing so helps15

facilitates the Staff's review of those exemptions.16

Materials licensees cover a much broader range of17

applicants and activities, and for that reason perhaps18

the Commission decided it wasn't appropriate to19

identify some particular circumstances.  But in either20

case, the purpose of an exemption request provision is21

to allow an applicant to come in and demonstrate why22

in their particular and unique circumstances23

application of the rule is not necessary to achieve24

its underlying purpose.25
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And I think that's what we've done here.1

We've shown that Honeywell, based on its financial2

strength and ability to pay has unique circumstances3

that make the provision of self-guarantee rule4

superfluous as applied to it.  And we haven't asked to5

eliminate that test, all we're proposing is a6

modification that better reflects our unique financial7

circumstances that perhaps were not considered when8

the rule was first promulgated or that aren't9

appropriate at a generic level.10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Might one, nonetheless,11

import the test in 50.12 into 40.14 through the public12

interest clause in 40.14?13

MR. SMITH:  Perhaps, but 50.12 does14

include a provision allowing for exemptions when there15

are special circumstances.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Right.17

MR. SMITH:  And that's precisely what18

we're asserting here in this case.19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  But I guess that gets20

us back to what are special circumstances.  Special21

circumstances at least under some provisions as22

interpreted by the Commission are situations where23

there's a temporary falling out of compliance or24

there's a falling out of compliance that the25
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Commission in its wisdom and in enacting the1

regulation in the first place never addressed2

specifically or by implication.   3

MR. SMITH:  That is only one of the4

criteria that the Commission presented in 50.12.5

Other ones, as I mentioned, are:  Special6

circumstances, benefit, temporary relief is one of7

them but of course so is special circumstances.8

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.9

MR. SMITH:  So I don't consider that as10

having any sort of limit or constraining ability to11

receive an exemption here.12

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  What's the last13

catchall in that provision?  It talks about any14

other--15

MR. SMITH:  An other material circumstance16

not considered when the regulation was adopted.17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Any other material18

circumstance not considered when the regulation was19

adopted, correct?20

MR. SMITH:  Correct.21

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  And isn't that22

defining all of the conditions in that provision that23

defines special circumstances?24

MR. SMITH:  It suggested there's other25
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circumstances are material circumstances, correct.1

And special circumstances temporarily would be one2

example. So would the fact that you are unlike,3

unsituated and financially unlike the vast majority of4

other licensees that fall into that category.  And5

therefore, you demonstrate that the special6

circumstances in your case warrant issuance of the7

exemption.8

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Right. One other9

question that I had for you, and I think you made10

pretty clear that you believe we review, this Board11

reviews the situation de novo from scratch and we12

afford no weight in our decision to the Staff's13

decisions either this year or, I guess it was back in14

2009 when the Staff denied your exemption request.15

That's a fair summary of your position, I take it?16

MR. SMITH:  That's correct, particularly17

when you look at the fact that those reasons have18

changed so much over time.19

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Is it equally20

true that the Staff's decisions in 2007 and 2008 are21

to be afforded no weight by this Board?22

MR. SMITH:  No, because they are decisions23

of the Agency.  They're final decisions of the Agency24

and, therefore they are entitled to some precedential25
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respect that the Agency outlined how it was going to1

constrain its discretion in the review of the2

exemption application:  So it's going to look at3

ability to pay, and it did so using certain factors4

which Honeywell relying on those orders of the Agency5

used in crafting its request in 2009.6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Hawkens?7

JUDGE HAWKENS:  Are you suggesting that8

we're bound by the decisions and the rationale, and9

the decision of 2007/2008?10

MR. SMITH:  Certainly not.  Agencies are11

entitled to change their opinion, but in doing so they12

have to provide a reasoned explanation for doing so.13

They have to say why they're doing it.  14

The definition of arbitrary and capricious15

is changing your answer without giving a reason.  And16

so that's what Honeywell has continually sought here17

is why are you changing the regulation?  Honeywell is18

still a strong company.  Our circumstances haven't19

changed in any material way we believe relative to20

what we've requested in 2007 or 2008.  And, in fact,21

as history has shown in 2009 none of the Staff's22

concerns came to pass.  So we believe that we've made23

a strong case that warrants an extra explanation from24

the Staff at a minimum for why they're changing their25
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point of view.1

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So we're not really to2

look at this de novo in a vacuum.  We're to look at it3

de novo and give precedential value to decisions made4

by the Staff which were never challenged?5

MR. SMITH:  Those were decisions of the6

Commission because they were final.  So they carry the7

weight of the Commission.8

So to the extent a de novo review always9

is going to encompass a Board looking at past10

decisions of the Agency and interpreting that11

precedent and how it applies to the particular12

circumstances.  So, it is still de novo, you just have13

to review it in the context of the Commission, the14

Agency's past decisions, and that includes the 200715

and the 2008 grant of --16

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  And did the Commission,17

did any Commissioner look at those decisions of the18

Staff?  Were they ever appealed to the Staff?  Were19

they ever discussed with the Commission?20

MR. SMITH:  It doesn't matter.  They act21

as the decision of the Agency because they are an22

order issued to Honeywell, they carry the weight of23

the Commission.  And they weren't challenged.  There24

was no need to do so.25
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CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Smith.1

Mr. Clark?2

MR. CLARK:  Thank you, Your Honor.3

First, I'd say that the Staff appreciates4

the chance to testify today and hopes to provide some5

additional information that's relevant to the Board.6

I'll quickly run through some of the key7

points in the Staff testimony.8

And as you heard, the global financial9

downturn in late 2008/2009 weighed heavily in the10

Staff's decision and some of the Staff didn't want to11

be on the hook for a potential legacy site.  There was12

a lot of economic uncertainty at that time and there13

were a lot of unknowns.14

One specific area of concern, as I15

mentioned, was the reliability of bond ratings.  Now16

the Staff's concerns weren't limited to merely17

defaults. You just heard Mr. Smith say that A-rated18

companies continue to have low rated default.  The19

first thing we can question is that there was a20

significant increase in defaults for even A-rated21

companies. But there was also uncertainty over whether22

A-rated companies in fact merited that rating. A23

triple-B rating, as I mentioned in opening, isn't good24

enough to pass Appendix C financial test.  That was25
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one of the Staff's concerns.1

Another change for 2009, as I mentioned,2

was goodwill liquidity concerns, and those arose3

because Honeywell would have needed to rely on4

significantly more goodwill to meet the conditions of5

its prior exemptions.6

Then a good concern was goodwill7

impairment.  Honeywell was also seeking to use a much8

higher percentage of its goodwill, 67 percent of its9

total goodwill, in 2009 just to meet the condition of10

its prior exemptions.  That was a significant change11

from the prior year.12

Also, Judge Hawkens asked about goodwill13

impairment and that NRC Staff has submitted two14

exhibits addressing goodwill impairment showing that15

goodwill impairment charge of a little over 3 billion,16

the amount Honeywell would have needed to fall out of17

compliance, would not have been unprecedented.   We're18

referring to Exhibit NRC-45 which is the exhibit Judge19

Hawkens asked about, but also Exhibit NRC-36.  Those20

are two examples of significant goodwill impairment.21

Now I'd like to run through just briefly22

a couple parts of Honeywell's testimony.  The Staff23

has explained why they had increased concerns over24

goodwill liquidity or illiquidity.  And in one of the25
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very first answers, Mr. Tus explained all the steps1

Honeywell goes through when acquiring a business.  It2

surely seems like a very careful review.  All the3

steps would likewise be required of any company4

acquiring a Honeywell business line, or a business.5

In other words, all the steps that Mr. Tus described6

could be applied to any company that was prepared to7

give Honeywell cash for Honeywell's goodwill.8

Mr. Tus appeared to cite an example of a9

business line being sold in one year as an example of10

relatively quick sale of a company and a quick example11

of generating goodwill.  12

A year of delay in decommissioning is a13

significant delay that can lead to increased worker14

exposure, increased public exposure and as Mr.15

Przygodski testified, increased contamination.16

Material sites are particularly difficult because17

unlike reactor sites, for many material sites there18

are a lot more unknowns.  In fact, most of the legacy19

sites are material sites.20

Honeywell also mentioned its market21

capitalization, however one area that NRC considered22

in granting the first two amendment requests was23

Honeywell's ability to pay decommissioning costs24

during a time of financial distress.  Honeywell fall25
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into financial distress, it's market capitalization1

could fall quickly. That 40 billion figure would not2

necessarily hold true, it most likely would not hold3

true in a time of financial distress. That was another4

concern of the Staff.5

Another concern which the Staff has6

addressed in its pre-filed testimony, although not7

today, is that bond rating and market capitalization8

that's information that's relevant more to investors.9

Neither of those factors looks directly to the ability10

to pay decommissioning costs, certainly not during a11

time of financial distress.  In other words, all the12

information you heard from Mr. Tus, a lot of it the13

Staff doesn't dispute.  We're simply -- the Staff and14

Honeywell we're talking in different directions.15

Honeywell is giving the Board information16

about that's more relevant to investor decision.  The17

Staff is concerned more with information relevant to18

the ability to pay contemplate decommissioning costs,19

information that's relevant to the NRC mission and to20

protect the public.21

Finally, Judge Abramson asked several22

questions about Honeywell's free cash flow.  Honeywell23

has admitted in its pre-filed testimony that free cash24

flow is not relevant to its ability to pay25
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decommissioning costs during a time of financial1

distress.  Honeywell criticized the Staff for2

presumably making that finding and clarified that its3

free cash flow is only relevant to its ability to pay4

under normal circumstances. That's fine, but that's5

not the only issue the Staff looked at when reviewing6

both the 2007 and 2008 request, and also the 20097

request.8

Finally, I'd just like to say that you've9

heard that this is a live request.  As I recall, when10

Honeywell litigated this case before the D.C. Circuit11

in its reply brief, it said it did not want to seek an12

NRC hearing, the reason why is because after the end13

of the hearing it would have to simply submit a new14

exemption request.  Honeywell's seeking to have it15

both ways.16

Before the D.C. Circuit it argued17

successfully that its exemption request was not moot18

because it raised an issue capable of repetition yet19

avoiding review.  Now it's essentially arguing that20

the issue is moot and the Board needs to consider live21

a current exemption request.22

For the reasons stated previously, the23

issue before the Board is limited to what the Staff24

reviewed:  That's the rule described to the Board and25
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to the Staff under NRC regulations. The Board does not1

have, nor does I think it wants authority to review2

license applications under 2.103, 2.100 through 103.3

That's a role imburdened on the Staff.4

In sum, the only issue before the Board is5

that one year period in May 2009 through May 2010.  6

And that's all I have.  I thank the Board7

on behalf of the witnesses and prepared to answer8

questions.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Clark.10

I have, I think, just one question myself,11

and that is Mr. Smith has been quite clear on behalf12

of Honeywell that Honeywell's view is that this Board13

looks at this issue de novo based on the record in14

front of this Board.  That we afford no weight to the15

April 25 decision of the NRC Staff. And do you16

disagree with that in anyway?17

MR. CLARK:  I disagree to the extent that18

you should give it weight for its persuasive value for19

the content of the NRC Staff's arguments.20

I'd also focus on a point that hasn't been21

addressed, and that's simply the burden of proof.22

Although the Board conducts a de novo review, under 1023

CFR 2.2325 the burden of proof is on the applicant.24

So although you are reviewing this case, Your Honor,25
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at this point it's like any other licensing case1

before the Board.  You conduct a de novo review, you2

bring your judgment to bear on the issues.  However,3

you apply a burden of proof consistent with 2.2325.4

And there the burden is clearly on the applicant.5

Mr. Smith mentioned an order.  There was6

no order issued.  No order is under 2.202.  The Staff7

took a decision under 2.103(b) in denying Honeywell's8

application.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  But you are10

quite clear that we do not review the Staff's decision11

much in the role of an appellant court.  We do not12

simply test the reasonableness of the staff's13

decision. That we review it de novo in that sense.14

MR. CLARK:  I'd agree that you would15

review it, again, de novo like you'd review any other16

licensing application before yo17

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Right.  Right.  And at18

least my understanding of burden of proof is burden of19

proof approved may be very significant when there is20

no evidence one way or another on a point because21

whoever has the burden, then loses.  22

The burden is also important in the, I23

think, extraordinarily rare situation where the24

evidence that's submitted is so evenly divided the25
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Board cannot possibly say one side or the other has a1

preponderance of the evidence and so therefore whoever2

has the burden loses.  That's very, very rare.3

So I think in this situation I don't see4

a great deal of significance to the burden of proof.5

Do you disagree with that?  We don't review all of the6

evidence, in my view, from the standpoint of who has7

the burden.  We look at the evidence,r each a8

conclusion and then if it's in a state of equipoise,9

we decide who has the burden.10

MR. CLARK:  I agree, except that I think11

that the burden of proof should frame the Board's12

review of the various documents that have been13

submitted and the testimony.  And in a close case, the14

proponents of the evidence standard is a 51 percent15

standard, but determining what's 51 percent it may be16

difficult.  So I think it is significant and the17

Staff's confident it could carry the burden of proof18

if it were placed on the Staff, but it's properly19

placed on Honeywell.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  I think I understand21

your point.22

Judge Abramson?23

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Yes.  Mr. Clark, you24

heard Mr. Smith speak about the binding nature on us25
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of the Staff's two prior grants of exemptions.  When1

you were reviewing this one that's at issue here, did2

the Staff view those as binding upon it in some way?3

MR. CLARK:  The Staff certainly wants to4

act consistent with its prior decisions. And it had5

good reasons for departing from its prior decisions.6

It didn't depart from the prior application of the7

regulation. What is at issue was an exemption, so8

there was no departure as Mr. Smith said from the9

regulation.  But certainly the Staff thought it10

explained in December of 2009 why it was denying the11

third request when it granted the first two. And12

certainly after the D.C. Circuit's remand in April of13

2011, the Staff thought it was incumbent upon itself14

to more fully explain the reasons why it changed.  And15

that's why today you heard me say the changes from16

2008 to 2009 certainly in light of the remand, the17

Staff wanted to make clear the reasons for the change,18

and it believes it has done so.19

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Well, first of all, would20

you say that we should give those two prior grants the21

weight of a Commission order, like we would if it was22

an order on a Board ruling or an order in a litigated23

case?24

MR. CLARK:  Well, first, it's not an25
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order.  And it's a staff decision that was not1

reviewed by the Board or by Commission and it has the2

weight of a Staff decision.3

The Board has not looked at these issues4

before.  While certainly the Staff believes it acted5

promptly in granting the 2007/2007 exemptions, the6

Board could find otherwise and that would be a reason7

basis for the Agency to depart from its prior8

decisions.9

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  So if the Board were to10

decide that exemption should not be granted, must the11

Board explain why it feels differently, why it finds12

differently then the Staff did in its two prior13

decisions?14

MR. CLARK:  No, the Board could simply15

adopt the Staff's reasoning that's stated in the April16

2011 letter because the Staff itself departed from17

those prior decisions.18

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Right.  But suppose we19

have alternative reasons?  Suppose the Board decides20

that there's other reasons why the Board would not21

grant this exemption and that those reasons differ22

from the reasons that the Staff granted and would have23

resulted in a different result than the earlier24

grants?25
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MR. CLARK:  As long as there is a1

sufficient basis for the decision, I believe it would2

be appropriate.3

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  Without tying it to4

precedential value in the way a Commission ruling5

would be?6

MR. CLARK:  My view is the Board could do7

that.8

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Hawkens, any9

questions?10

JUDGE HAWKENS:  No questions.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Judge Abramson?12

JUDGE ABRAMSON:  No, that's it.  Thank13

you.14

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Thank you.15

We have, I think, four housekeeping16

details.17

First, I think as I said earlier, if18

counsel after we break up would check with our law19

clerk to confirm that the questions that you proposed20

as properly made part of the record.  I think we know21

who submitted what, but we want to confirm that we22

keep that as part of the record.23

Secondly, we're expecting a letter from24

Mr. Smith in response to Judge Abramson's questions.25
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Mr. Clark, are you going to want an1

opportunity to potentially respond to that letter?2

MR. CLARK:  The Staff would like the3

opportunity.  It may be that that we won't.  If Mr.4

Smith submits it to you that way we can --5

MR. SMITH:  I would propose that when we6

get that information, that I will share it with Mr.7

Clark and give him an opportunity to provide something8

that he thinks is necessary, and I can reply to his9

comments --10

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Excellent. If that's11

fine with the parties, that's fine with us.  And if12

there's some problem, let us know.  But otherwise13

we'll just expect one letter with no reply14

opportunity.15

I'm just looking at the calendar.  Is16

January 4 a reasonable time?  I have really no idea17

how long this would take you to agree with each other.18

MR. SMITH:  This is for the transcript19

corrections, correct?20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Well, the transcript21

corrections we'll get to.22

MR. SMITH:  Okay.  23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON: We're also on January 4.24

MR. SMITH:  Oh, this is for the letter?25
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CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  This is for the letter.1

MR. SMITH:  I assume that's fine. I'll2

have to check with my client to see how long their3

ability to provide us that information.  We should be4

able to do so.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  You can make a6

request if that turns out not to be workable.7

So, actually, you've anticipated me.  We8

talked about this on our pre-hearing conference. We9

will have agreed upon transcript corrections by10

January 4 and we presently contemplate a letter from11

you, Mr. Smith, that has been shown to Mr. Clark and12

the two of you agree does not require any further13

explanation also on January 4.14

So, basically today we will close the15

record subject to those filing on January 4.16

Then on February 3rd, which I believe is17

a Friday in which I think in the pre-hearing18

conference I described as a Thursday, either that or19

the transcript got it wrong.  But in any event, let's20

make it Friday, February 3rd we'll receive proposed21

findings of fact and conclusions of law from each22

side.23

And I think that is it for me.24

Judge Hawkens, anything else?25
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Judge Abramson?1

MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I apologize.  We2

had discussed in that pre-hearing conference the3

February 3rd date.4

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.5

MR. SMITH:  And subsequently we've had6

some other events come up that are going to effect our7

schedule.  I'm wondering if it might be possible to8

have one additional week until February 10th?9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  February 10th?  That's10

fine. That's fine.  We'll do that then.11

So February 10 --12

MR. SMITH:  Thank you very much.13

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  -- for proposed14

findings of fact and conclusions of law.15

All right.  Well, I want to personally16

thank, and I think I speak on behalf of the Board,17

first thank the witnesses for taking the time to come18

here and answer our questions.  It makes the decision19

process, obviously, a whole lot easier for us even20

though we do have the benefit of your written21

testimony.  We appreciate your coming down here.  And22

we appreciate the advocacy from both sides of some23

difficult issues here.  And I think we feel that we24

have been benefitted from your arguments, and we25
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appreciate your professionalism today.1

That's all I have, so we stand adjourned.2

(Whereupon, the Evidentiary Hearing was3

adjourned at 12:06 p.m.)4
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